
STOCK EXCHANGE PBACT1CES

FRIDAY, JANUARY 5, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,

Washington, V.C.
The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on

yesterday, in Room No. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams (proxy for Costigan),
Townsend, and Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee, Julius
Silver, and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. You
may proceed, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PEGORA. Mr. Kanzler, will you resume the stand, please?

TESTIMONY OF ERNEST KANZLER, DETROIT, MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kanzler, referring again to the annual report,
or the remarks, whatever you call them, that you made to the stock-
holders of the group at the last annual meeting of those stockholders,
held on January 24 last, I want to call your attention to this statement,
which I am reading from committee Exhibit No. 63, in evidence as of
January 4, 1934:

During 1932, a difficult period for liquidation, securities carried on the books
at $1,712,821 were sold with a resultant net loss of only $42,201, accomplishing
this liquidation by the sale of the less desirable holdings and retaining only the
highest grade securities.

On yesterday when you were on the stand I asked you if you knew
to whom the securities referred to in this part of your report were
sold, and you undertook to obtain the information so as to be in a
position to give it to us today. Have you succeeded in doing so?

Mr. KANZLER. I called Dr. Badger, from whom that language
and those facts were obtained. He advised me that those securities
were sold in the market, not to the units. He said that he could
almost state as a fact that none of them had been sold to any of the
units. Then he said that he did recall some discussion as to whether
or not some amount might not be sold to 1 or 2 units, some securities
that had been written down and a reserve set up the previous year
against them, and that they might have disposed of those to 1 or 2
units. He said the amount involved might have been $10,000, but
that, as his memory served him, it was not more than $10,000 that
was involved, and that they were then transferred at the then market
value.
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Mr. PECORA. Your statement to the stockholders was to the effect
that securities carried on the books of the securities affiliate of the
group at $1,712,821 were sold with a resultant net loss of only
$42,201 during the year 1932, which you recognized was a difficult
period for the liquidation of securities.

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU now say that those securities were sold with a

resultant net loss .of only $42,201 in the open market during that
difficult year of liquidation.

Mr. KANZLER. They had been written down to those levels so
that they could be sold at that time.

Mr, PECORA. YOU mean that the figure of $1,712,821 represents
the marked-down valuation?

Mr. KANZLER. Having written the cost down on the books, yes,
sir.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that does not appear from the statement you
made here, does it?

Mr. KANZLER. That is what I
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Do you think that is the meaning that

could be placed upon the statement you made to the stockholders at
the last annual meeting?

Mr. KANZLER. That is the meaning that I assumed Dr. Badger
meant it to mean, and I think that would be the meaning I would
take from reading that language.

Mir. PECORA. NOW, when you told the stockholders that those
securities had been liquidated at a resultant net loss of only $42,201,
was it your intent to tell the stockholders that that was the entire
net loss resulting to the securities affiliate from this purchase and
sale of liquidatipn of those securities?

Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir. That would be the loss for that year's
operations. If there had been reserves in preceding years, and written
down, then they would be on the books of the corporation at those
figures. Having been sold during the year the loss from those figures
was $42,201. That is what I assumed that statement to mean.

Senator COUZENS. Were they carried on the books of the corpora-
tion at the beginning of the year at the figures you have stated, or
were they cut down during that current year?

Mr. KANZLER. I understand that to mean, Senator Couzens, that
that was the figure io which they had been written down.

Mr. PECORA. HOW long before the liquidation had the mark-down
been made?

Mr. KANZLER. I presume that that meant at the beginning of the
year.

Mr. PECORA. Well, can't you tell us definitely?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir; I don't know.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW much was the write-off?
Mr. KANZLER. Prior to that time?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. KANZLER. I have no idea.
»Mr. PECORA. DO you think that telling the stockholders that over

$1)700,000 worth of securities carried on the books of the securities
affiliate at that .figure had been liquidated or sold with a resultant
net loss of only $42,201 gave the stockholders a true picture of what
had actually happened in that respect?
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Mr. KANZLER. I can say this, that the thing it means to me was
what I think it would mean to any stockholder, and that is, that the
securities had been written down to $1,712,000 and that those
securities had been sold during the year.

Mr. PECORA. Was there anything in this statement to the stock-
holders indicating that the securities had been written down to this
figure of $1,712,000?

Mr. KANZLER. Only that they were carried on the books at that
figure.

Mr. PECORA. But they might have been carried on the books at
the original purchase figure. There is nothing in your statement to
the stockholders to inform them, or which would inform them, that
that figure of $1,712,000 was a marked-down figure, is there?

Mr. KANZLER. Well, I think it is usual that from year to year
securities are marked down to certain figures, and then when sold
the loss that occurs during that particular year is the loss between
the price at which they were sold and the figure at which they then
stood on the books.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kanzler, you were a director of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., from the inception of that
corporation, weren't you?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And vice president from its inception, or one of the

vice presidents?
Mr. KANZLER. I do not recall what the officer structure was.

There were a lot of inactive officers named when it was first formed.
Mr. PECORA. Were you one of those inactive officers?
Mr. KANZLER. I was of the Guardian Detroit Group. I am not

certain that I was of the Guardian Detroit Union Group.
Mr. PECORA. According to our examination of the corporate records

you were a director and vice president, or one of the vice presidents,
of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., from its inception, that
is, during the year 1929, and you continued as such during the year
1930, and that in 1931 you became the chairman of the board.

Mr. KANZLER. That was in 1932. I think.
Mr. PECORA. The annual report for the year 1931 of the group,

that is, the report of the stockholders, carries your name as chairman
of the board.

Mr. KANZLER. That report carried the officers—well, the report,
you see, was issued in 1932, after the election, and that indicates the
officers for the year 1932.

Mr. PECORA. Then you did not become chairman of the board
until the annual election in January of 1932?

Mr. KANZLER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. AS a member of the board of directors, from the in-

ception, I assume you were familiar with the various policies of opera-
tion that were initiated from time to time by the group.

Mr. KANZLER. In the way that a director would; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, directors are supposed to have a fairly com-

plete knowledge of the corporation of which they are directors,
aren't they?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And did you feel that you had that knowledge of the

group?
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Mr. KANZLER. Well, I devoted time to it, and was informed as to
the affairs of the corporation in the normal way.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, when did the members of the board of the
group, including yourself, first come face to face with a realization
that they were fighting a war against the depression?

Mr. KANZLER. I do not know of any particular event at which
that happened. I think that things just got progressively worse
from year to year and from week to week.

Mr. PECORA. When did they first become conscious of the fact
that the war was on?

Mr. KANZLER. I do not believe I can mention any specific date,
and I do not believe I can answer for all the directors. I think we
all got our ideas as time went on.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you got your ideas rather firmly fixed as to
that early in 1930, didn't you?

Mr. KANZLER. Well, in 1930 things were certainly getting worse,
there is no question about that.

Mr. PECORA. And with the exception of a few months in the early
part of 1930, they became steadily worse, didn't they?

Mr. KANZLER. They progressed and progressed; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the banking situation, not only in Detroit and

throughout the State of Michigan but throughout the country, suf-
fered from those conditions rather acutely, didn't they?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir; they were suffering. There were hopes of
an upturn at times, and then they seemed to get worse.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, did you as one of the directors of the group
help to fix the dividend policy of the group?

Mr. KANZLER. Well, I was one of those who voted from time to
time for a dividend. Sometimes I was not present and sometimes
I was.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were cognizant currently of the dividend policy
of the group, weren't you?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir. Well, now, I don't know that it was a
policy, except that each dividend which was declared was decided
upon the facts and circumstances surrounding that dividend.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the dividends declared were generally, or the
first dividend declared in 1930 was at a rate around 16 percent on the
par value of the group stock, wasn't it?

Mr. KANZLER. Well, I think the invested capital was something
like, or at least the book value was something like $60 or $65 a share
at that time, and I think the original rate was $3.20.

Mr. PECORA. On a par value of the stock of $20 a share?
Mr. KANZLER. Well, I think the par was $20 a share; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In order to enable the group to pay those dividends

the group had to rely upon dividends it received from the various
units of the group, principally the banking units, didn't it?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact the units other than banking

units were we might say liabilities to the group, were they not?
Mr. KANZLER. They became such with——•
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Almost from the start?
Mr. KANZLER. With the depression; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, recognizing, as I understand you did early in

1930, that you were engaged in this war against the depression which
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acutely affected the banks, did you approve the policy of suggesting
and I use that term advisedly because that is the term that has been
used here by Mr. Lord, to the boards of the various banking units of
the group, that they pay dividends that were not justified by their
current earnings?

Mr. KANZLER. Well, in the first place I do not believe it was a
policy.

Mr. PECORA. Well, whether it was the policy or not it was done,
wasn't it?

Mr. KANZLER. We of the group company were aware that divi-
dends were being declared by individual units from time to time.

Mr. PECORA. Were you also aware that those dividends were being
declared by those different units pursuant to the suggestions of the
group addressed to those units?

Mr. KANZLER. Not entirely. We assumed that there would,,
naturally, be a contact between the officers of the group and the
officers of the individual banks, and that they would work out what
would be a reasonable program as to what they should contribute by
way of dividends to the group.

Mr. PECORA. Was such a program specifically worked out as a
result of conferences that were held between officers and directors of
the group on the one hand, with officers and directors of the unit
banks on the other hand?

Mr. KANZLER. I have no knowledge of what happened in 1930 or
1931.

Mr. PECORA. Why not?
Mr. KANZLER. Because that was an operation problem, and as

directors we knew nothing of that.
Mr. PECORA. AS directors you knew nothing about the facts and

circumstances that would have to be taken into consideration in
declaring dividends for the group?

Mr. KANZLER. The picture that we got, as I recall it, was that
dividends were being received at such a rate from various units, and
that as a result of such receipts and as a result of the earnings, or
estimated earnings, as the case may be, of the combined units which
would be turned into the group company in the form of dividends,,
that a dividend from the group company to the stockholders would
or would not be recommended, and the officers usually recommended
that to the directors.

Mr. PECORA. What officers recommended it to the directors?
Mr. KANZLER. It depended upon who was reporting on the esti-

mated earnings, or what was expected by way of dividends. Some-
times it might be an executive vice president. Sometimes it might be
the president.

Mr. PECORA. DO you refer to officers of unit banks, or officers of
the group?

Mr. KANZLER. Of the group company.
Mr. PECORA. Officers of the group company, in other words, from

time to time advised the board of directors of the group of the earnings
of the unit banks of the group?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And upon that information so received the directors

of the group took action with regard to the declaration of dividends
by the group?
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Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was the procedure, was it?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS part of the information laid before the directors

of the group by its officers, respecting the earnings of the unit banks,
did the board receive at those conferences, or on those occasions,
statements of the condition of the unit banks, with respect to their
ability to pay dividends, and the amount of dividends?

Mr. KANZLER. AS the group corporation got more organized, and
as that seemed to become a more important item, I would say in 1932
there were statements made on the condition of the individual banks
to the directors, in more or less detail.

Mr. PECORA. Were not those statements made during the year 1930
and the year 1931?

Mr. KANZLER. I do not recall directors meetings where the condi-
tions of the units were examined, as a director matter. I do not recall
any such.

Mr. PECORA. Were you, from the outset, a member of the executive
committee of the board of directors of the group?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was that kind of information brought 4o the atten-

tion of the executive committee of the board of the group during the
years 1930 and 1931?

Mr. KANZLER. I think that at times members of the executive
committee who were heads of units might get up and make remarks
about the condition of their own units.

Mr. PECORA. Was there not a so-called examining group or staff
organized by the group, whose particular function it was to inquire
regularly into the condition of the various bank units of the group?

Mr. KANZLER. That was a force directed by Mr. Patterson.
Mr. PECORA. Exactly. That work was entrusted to Mr. Patter-

son, or entrusted to his direction.
Mr. KANZLER. And his organization.
Mr. PECORA. And his organization, primarily because of the fullness

of experience which Mr. Patterson had as a national-bank examiner
and a chief national-bank examiner before he became an officer
of the group, was it not?

Mr. KANZLER. We all had confidence and believed in his ability.
Mr. PECORA. YOU believed in that ability because of the experi-

ence he had had as a national-bank examiner and chief national-
bank examiner for a great many years, did you not?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did that staff, or that division of the group engaged

upon that work under the direction of Mr. Patterson, make reports
from time to time, at regular intervals, to either the board of the
group or the executive committee of the board?

Mr. KANZLER. I recall some comments on some of the units. I
do not recall the specific comments, but I do recall that Mr. Patterson
did report from time to time on the condition of some of the units.

Mr. PECORA. I am going to be more specific. Were you aware of
the fact that in 1930, as well as in 1931—but I am going to ask par-
ticularly about 1930—suggestions were made by the group, through
its officers, to the executive officers of certain banking units of the
group with respect to the declaration of dividends by the banking
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units, and that upon receipt of those suggestions the officers of the
banking units informed the officers of the group that the dividend
which it was suggested by the group the bank should declare was
not justified by the earnings?

Mr. KANZLER. I do not at the present time recall any such dis-
cussions, although they may have taken place.

Mr. PECORA. Such a discussion might have centered, if you recall
it, around the declaration of a dividend requested or suggested by
the group to be made by the Union Guardian Trust Co. for the sec-
ond quarter of 193CL Do you recall anything about that?

Mr. KANZLER. I think that Mr. Stalker, or Mr. Blair may have
made some remarks about the situation. I do Dot recall it specifi-
cally.

Mr. PECORA. What remarks did Mr. Stalker or Mr. Blair make
about the situation around that time?

Mr. KANZLER. I do not specifically recall any remarks, but I do
know that those gentlemen did comment on the progress

Mr. PECORA. Progress, you say?
Mr. KANZLER. In some cases progress, yes, sir. They were cut-

ting expenses, and they were in a period of depression, and decline,,
and they were trying to work up their organizations' efficiency, to
get better results, and they would comment on that from time to
time, and sometimes perhaps the comments might not have been so
favorable.

Mr. PECORA. Did this letter ever come to your notice, as the vice
president and a director of the group? I am referring to the letter
marked in evidence before this Committee as Exhibit No. 7, of Decem-
ber 19, 1933. It consists of an intragroup memorandum addressed
to Mr. Robert O. Lord by Mr. John N. Stalker, dated June 5, 1930,
Mr. Stalker at that time being president of the Union Guardian Trust
Co. [Reading:]

DEAK MR. LORD: We have your letter of the 4th instant with respect to the
5 percent quarterly dividend which you suggested that we pay this month. I
presume a dividend of this amount is necessary to the fulfillment of your plan,
and the officers are prepared to recommend it to the board. However, as you
are aware, a dividend of this amount has not been earned. In addition to that,,
the trust company is setting up no reserves, and we feel that is not as it should be.
There is no doubt in my mind that the company will suffer some losses.

That is not the entire letter, but I have read, I think, enough to
indicate to you what the letter is, in order to recall it to your mind,
if you had any knowledge of it at the time.

Mr. KANZLER. I think I recall, that there was a general readjust-
ment that was being worked out by the Trust Co., because of
the fact that they were shifting some of the revenue earning depart-
ments from one company to another, and because there was a transi-
tional stage and a merger, and a few other things going on, and that
the officers did try to adjust themselves to a new situation.

Mr. PECORA. Did not the officers of the Trust Co. try to point
out, in June 1930, to the officers of the group that the suggestion,
made by the group with regard to the dividend that should be de-
clared by the Trust Co. was not a suggestion warranted by the facts?

Mr. KANZLER. I think that was their first idea, and I think there
must have been some discussions whereby, in view of further expec-
tations of some kind, there was a readjustment of the ideas that were
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expressed there. I think that was probably a sound statement at
the time.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know that the readjustment was of a nature
that led to the declaration of the dividend by the Trust Co. in
pursuance of the original suggestion of the group, despite the fact
that the officers of the Trust Co. pointed out that such dividend
was not justified by the earnings?

Mr. KANZLER. I would not have known it, Mr. Pecora, except
that I have been here and heard the testimony, and have heard that
it had been done.

Mr. PECORA. Then, you were not aware of this correspondence
that passed between the officers of the Trust Co. and the president
of the group in June 1930?

Mr. KANZLER. I do not recall whether I was or was not, but I
have heard it now.

Mr. PECORA. IS this the first time you have heard it, that is, since
these hearings commenced?

Mr. KANZLER. I do not recall that I heard it before, but I think
there was some oral discussion in the meeting. I do not think there
were any letters produced or anything of that nature.

Mr. PECORA. Searching your own mind on the matter, Mr. Kanzler,
do you think that if you bad been informed in June 1930 of the facts
pointed out by Mr. Stalker in, his letter to Mr. Lord, a portion of
ivhich I have read to you, that you, as a director and officer of the
group, would have taken the position that the trust company should,
nevertheless, declare the dividend at the rate suggested by the group?

Mr. KANZLER. I cannot answer that question, because I do not
know what Mr. Stalker had in mind as to what he might do in the
way of future revenue-producing steps. That was a large operation.
The trust company had always been a very successful one. Nobody
knew what the next few months were going to bring. He may have
thought he was perfectly justified, for the moment, in doing this, and
in adjusting himself to it.

Mr. PECORA. I thought you were conscious, in June 1930 of the
fact that you were fighting a war against the depression.

Mr. KANZLER. I had not said that. I said before that we realized
things were not as good in 1930 as they had been in 1929.

Mr. PECORA. That is why I asked you at the outset this morning,
Mr. Kanzler, when you first began to realize that the group was fighting
a war against the depression.

Mr. KANZLER. I tried to indicate that
Mr. PECORA. SO far as I understand your answers in the earlier

part of your examination this morning, you became aware of the
existence of the war against the depression sometime early in 1930.

Mr. KANZLER. YOU asked me yesterday where I got this expres-
sion "war against the depression." I do not think it was ever used
in 1930. I think that came as the crescendo developed. I do not
remember when we first felt that it was as serious as it finally turned
out to be.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were the head of a credit organization of great
magnitude for many years, were you not?

Mr. KANZLER. It was organized in 1928, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And as the head of that credit company, which was

called the Universal Credit Corporation
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Mr. KANZLER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Were you not kept cognizant of business conditions?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir; and we kept abreast of them.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not have to know that a depression was on

from knowledge that came to you as & director of the group, did you?
Mr. KANZLER. We had a very fine year in 1930.
Mr. PECORA. DO you consider that an answer to my question?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes I do.
Mr. PECORA. Did I ask you what kind of a year the Credit Cor-

poration had in 1930?
Mr. KANZLER. NO ; you did not, but you say I was kept cognizant

of conditions.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first realize that the depression was on?

Let us put it that way.
Mr. KANZLER. I do not know of any one date.
Mr. PECORA. I do not mean to hold you to a specific day of the

year. What period? What time? What season?
Mr. KANZLER. I would say that it became increasingly impressed

upon my mind that things were getting constantly worse, and I
would not say at one particular time that I started calling it a de-
pression. I knew in October 1929 that we were going through some-
thing, and that impression magnified itself from month to month.

Mr. PECORA. When did it first assume the proportions of a depres-
sion, as you understand the term?

Mr. KANZLER. I would say—I cannot give you an answer. I do
not know what I would term a "depression", in that sense.

Mr. PECORA. What did you term a " depression" when you said
yesterday you were fighting a war against the depression? What
were you referring to then?

Mr. KANZLER. I was referring particularly to the latter half of
1932.

Mr. PECORA. IS that when the war commenced, that you were
fighting—the latter half of 1932?

Mr. KANZLER. That is when it seemed to me to develop into a
battle.

Mr. PECORA. It was practically a catastrophe then, was it not?
Mr. KANZLER. It was pretty bad.
Mr. PECORA. It did not come overnight, in the latter part of 1932?
Mr. KANZLER. NO; it did not. I say it was a crescendo that

developed.
Mr. PECORA. When did the development commence, in your judg-

ment?
Mr. KANZLER. I think, as an event, it started in the fall of 1929.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were a director of the Union Guardian Trust Co.

in the year 1930, were you not?
Mr. KAN&LER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a director of the Union Guardian Trust Co.,

you were familiar with the circumstances under which the bank
declared a dividend at the rate of 20 percent per annum for the second
quarter of that year, were you not?

Mr. KANZLER. We had the recommendation of the officers at that
time, and the facts which they presented at the meetings.
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Mr. PECORA. What facts did they present at the meetings which
prompted you to vote in favor of the declaration of that dividend, if
you recall?

Mr. KANZLER. I am very sorry, but I do not recall the specific
facts of a particular directors' meeting in 1930.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall any meeting of the board of directors
of the Union Guardian Trust Co. held during the year 1930, when the
officers informed the directors that the group had suggested that the
directors of the Trust Co. declare a dividend for the quarter at a rate
which was not justified by the earnings? Do you recall any such
event?

Mr. KANZLER. That does not stand out in my memory at all.
Mr. PECORA. If such a thing had happened, would it stand out

in your memory, or would it have been forgotten by you by this
time?

Mr. KANZLER. It depends upon the explanation which might have
been made, along with such an event.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you recall any such event at all?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. AS a director of the trust company, did you endeavor

to keep yourself cognizant of the position of the bank with respect to
its earnings, so that you might be guided, in the operation of your
judgment on the question of declaration of dividends by the trust
company?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you cognizant of the fact, in June 1930, not as

an officer and director of the group, but as a director of the Union
Guardian Trust Co., that the group had suggested to the trust
company the declaration of a dividend for the second quarter at the
rate of 20 percent per annum, which was in excess of the earnings of
the trust company for the quarter?

Mr. KANZLER. I do not recall that I was.
Mr. PECORA. AS a director of the trust company, when you voted

to declare dividends, what facts did you base your judgment upon
with regard to the declaration of the dividend?

Mr. KANZLER. I am speaking from my present judgment as to
how I would have acted under the circumstances, because I have no
memory of any such meeting, but I would have based my judgment
upon what th6 officers had told us, what they were recommending,
and what they would point out as to their future, and the occasions
which might have been the cause for not having earned the dividend,
if they had not earned it.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any recollection at all of what the officers
of the trust company told the board with regard to the declaration of
the dividend for the second quarter of 1930?

Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir; I have no recollection.
Mr. PECORA. IS not your recollection refreshed by the portion of

the letter addressed by Stalker to Lord, which I read to you a few
minutes ago?

Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir; only to the extent, as I say, that I have
heard it before here in this testimony.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you recall any time when the officers of the Trust
Co. came before the board and asked the board to declare a dividend
at a rate not justified by the earnings?

Mr. KANZLER. I do not recall whether it was a Trust Co. meet-
ing or some other meeting, but I do recall that I have attended
some meetings at which it was stated that earnings had not come up
to the amount that it was considered desirable to declare out of
undivided profits as a dividend, but just when those meetings were, or
where, I do not at this moment recall.

Mr. PECORA. Were the dividends declared in those instances?
Mr. KANZLER. I am certain I attended meetings and voted for

some dividends to be declared out of undivided profits that were not
made out of current earnings.

Mr. PECORA. That was during the war against the depression?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think that was a sound banking policy?
Mr. KANZLER. In the light of the circumstances as we saw them

then, I think it was the thing to have done.
Mr. PECORA. That term "in the light of the circumstances as we

saw them then," is not a new one to this committee in these hearings.
What do you mean by it? What were the circumstances you referred
to?

Mr. KANZ'LER. Are you referring now to the Trust Co., or to a unit,
or to the bank, or to the group?

Mr. PECORA. Let us take the Trust Co. situation, the Union
Guardian Trust Co.

Mr. KANZLER. There were times when it was felt that the Group
Co. should pay a dividend and, of course, it was known that the
Group Co. had no earnings except as it received dividends from the
units, and in order to assist the Group Co.Jn its position, in behalf
of the Trust Co., the directors at times thought it wise to declare a
dividend to the Group Co. so that the Group Co. could maintain a
dividend, so that the market of stock, which in the public's mind
was inherently and unfortunately associated with the caliber of the
institutions represented by that stock, would

Mr. PECORA. YOU say inherently and unfortunately associated
in the public mind with the caliber of the instutitions represented by
the stock. Was not that inevitable, rather than unfortunate? We
know it was unfortunate, but was it not inevitable that the public
mind would so regard that association?

Mr. KANZLER. I think it was inevitable.
Mr. PECORA. Was not that foreseen by you as one of the founders

of this group?
Mr. KANZLER. YOU say "as one of the founders of this group."

I happened to be a member of the group, but in 1928 I was estab-
lishing a credit corporation with 33 branches throughout the country,
and I was not thinking of the set-up of the group.

Mr. PECORA. Were you one of the founders of the group?
Mr. KANZLER. NO; I would not say I was an active founder. I

became a director in the Guardian Detroit Group when it was formed,
but I would not say I was a founder of the group.

Mr. PECORA. Whom do you regard as the founders of the group?
Mr. KANZLER. I think the founders of the group were the active
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Mr. PECOEA. Give us the names. We can identify them better
by name.

Mr. KANZLER. I would say the active officers of the Guardian
Group at the time it became Guardian Detroit Group.

Mr. PECORA. Who were they? Give us their names.
Mr. KANZLER. I do not know whether I know the exact names of

all of them.
Mr. PECORA. Give us the names of as many as you can give us, of

those whom you regard as the founders of the group.
Mr. KANZLER. Of course, I must say this, that the head of the

bank at that time was Mr. Lord. I happened to be in Europe in
1929, when the corporate structure of the Guardian Detroit Bank was
changed to Guardian Detroit Group. Why that was done, and how
it was done, I have no real knowledge. That is where I think one of
the group movements started, and just who were the movers in that
I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. Could you not name for this committee the persons
whom you regarded as the founders of this group?

Mr. KANZLER. I think it was a very broad group, and some had
more to do with it than others. If you would take the directorates
you would probably find the founders of the group—the directors
of the bank.

Mr. PECORA. I was not around Detroit when this group was given
birth. You were, probably. Can you not give us those names?

Mr. KANZLER. AS I say, I was in Europe when the Guardian Detroit
Bank changed to the Guardian Detroit Group, and the specific
reasons, or the legal reasons why that was changed in that form, I
do not know, except that

Mr. PECORA. Changing the name of the*group is just a mere detail?
Mr. KANZLER. I think not, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think it is an important event?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, because with it came a different charter, and

the power to create more shares, and by that exchange of shares to
take in institutions.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were not in Europe when the group was origi-
inally founded, were you?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes; when that was done I was in Europe.
Mr. PECORA. Were you named a director of the group at the very

outset, while you were in Europe?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did they name you as a director without your knowl-

edge and consent, while you were in Europe?
Mr. KANZLER. They knew I would be very glad to go along with

such a movement.
Mr. PECORA. YOU must have known something about the organi-

zation of the group before you went to Europe.
Mr. KANZLER. I do not think it was planned before I went to

Europe.
Mr. PECORA. Did you learn about the founding, or the conception

of this group for the first time while you were in Europe?
Mr. KANZLER. The conception of the group, to go back to the

history of this thing—as a matter of fact, this discussion is recalling
most of it to my mind now. It was the Guardian Detroit Bank,
owing the Trust Company, and the Guardian Detroit Co. by means
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of unified shares. Then, I think there came an idea of merging or
acquiring the Highland Park State Bank, which was a bank doing
business in Highland Park, a municipality entirely surrounded by
and within the city of Detroit, and that idea crystallized, as I say,
while I was out of the country, and in order to do that it became
necessary to change the corporate structure of what formerly were
unified shares, and that was done, and in that I would say was the
kernel of the group idea.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the founders of this group, Mr. Kanzler, in
your opinion?

Mr. KANZLER. I think everyone who was a director in the bank,
and who voted for the merger with the Highland Park State Bank.

Mr. PECORA. Who were they? What were their names?
Mr. KANZLER. Have you a list of the directorate there? I do not

recall all of them.
Mr. PECORA. Of what?
Mr. KANZLER. Of the Guardian Detroit Bank.
Mr. PECORA. For what year?
Mr. KANZLER. 1929. It may seem to you, Mr. Pecora, that I am

quibbling on this point, but I really do not know how this came
about, but I do know that this whole group of people were in the
Guardian Detroit Bank, and ended up in the Guardian Detroit
Group, which group had these powers.

Mr. PECORA. In 1929 vou were one of the directors of the Guardian
Detroit Bank?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were the founders scattered among that board?
Mr. KANZLER. I would say so.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were not only a director, but you were vice

president of the Guardian Detroit Bank in the year 1929, were you
not?

Mr. KANZLER. Inactive; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Inactive?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir. I had no salary and no specific duties.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord was president of the Guardian Detroit

Bank in 1929?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you regard him as one of the founders of the

group?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Just go along the line and see if you cannot give us

any other names, without prompting from me, just out of your own
knowledge of the situation.

Mr. KANZLER. I would say Dr. Murphy; Mr. Bodman; I count
myself an absent founder of the group. I was in it at the beginning,
and ended up with it, so I am a founder of the group.

Mr. PECORA. Thank you for that information. I have been
trying to get it for ten minutes. Who else?

Mr. KANZLER. May I have a list of those directors?
Mr. PECORA. Unfortunately the annual report of the group for

the year 1929 does not give the names of the board of the Guardian
Detroit Bank but does give quite a formidable list of officers.

Mr. KANZLER. I can tell from that list, I think. [Mr. Pecora
handed a paper to the witness.]
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Mr. KANZLER. James Walsh; John Grier-
Mr. PECORA. That is John C. Grier, Jr., is it not?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir; John C. Grier, Jr.; Phelps Newberry-
Mr. PECORA. Would you say Mr. Edsel B. Ford was one of the

founders?
Mr. KANZLER. Mr. Ford; Mr. Chapin
Mr. PECORA. Koy- Chapin?
Mr. KANZLER. Mr. Roy Chapin; Mr. Jerome Keane; Mr. Higbee;

Mr. Howard Bonbright; Mr. Ralph Booth; Mr. Judson Bradway;
Mr. Walter Briggs; Mr. Howard Coffin; Mr. Frank Couzens; Mr.
George Fink; Mr. Sherwin Hill; Mr. James Inglis; Mr. Albert Kahn;
Mr. AlvanMacauley; Mr. Ledyard Mitchell; Mr. Allan Shelden; Mr.
Hiram Walker; Mr. Clarkson C. Wormer, Jr; Mr. William Robert
Wilson.

I have taken that list from the combined list, and I may have
skipped some that were in that original group, but that approximately
is, I think, the group of people.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Kanzler, what were the acts of participa-
tion, in your opinion, that constituted all of these men founders of the
group?

Mr. KANZLER. In voting for the charter and approving this pro-
gram and setting up the organization that then grew from that
original idea.

Mr. PECORA. Whose was the original idea?
Mr. KANZLER. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Who first propounded it to you?
Mr. KANZLER. Well, as I say, when I came back to town I was

informed of the idea of a merger between the Highland Park State
Bank and the Guardian Group as it had then been, and I think I
was advised of that by Mr. Lord.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW long were you away?
Mr. KANZLER. About seven weeks.
Mr. PECORA. YOU remarked before that in the public mind the

group became identified inherently and unfortunately with the
various banks that were units of the group. You recall that, don't
you?

Mr. KANZLER. NO; I said that the stock, the price of the stock
inherently and unfortunately

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Price of the stock of the group?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Inherently and unfortunately was associated in the

public mind with the banks that were units of the group?
Mr. KANZLER. With the condition of the banks.
Mr. PECORA. With the condition of the banks that were units of

the group?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was that a factor in determining or shaping the

dividend paying policy of the group?
Mr. KANZLER. I think it had a decided effect on the judgment of

the individuals. I can speak for myself. It did in my case.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how did your mind operate in that respect?
Mr. KANZLER. On the Detroit Stock Exchange the bank stocks

were listed. If the price of the stock might be 80 or 90 or 20 or what-
ever it might have been at the time, and from 1 day to the next

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4 6 0 1

dropped 10 points or 11 points or 5 points, depending on what the
margin at that time was, that would immediately have a very unset-
tling effect on the public's mind as to the safety of their deposits in
the various units and there would be withdrawals and hoarding would
commence.

Mr. PECORA. Then the policy of the group in declaring its divi-
dends was shaped partly, if not entirely, by a consideration of the
effect upon the public mind with respect to the condition of the banks
that were units of the group?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir; I think that that had a decided influence
in the mind of all of the individuals. I would say quite certainly that
had a substantial effect upon the minds of the individuals declaring
the dividends.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think that if that had not been the state of
the public mind a different dividend policy would have been pursued
by the group?

Mr. KANZLER. I have no. question of it.
Mr. PECORA. From that is it fair to infer or to conclude that the

directors of the group in declaring the dividends which they did
declare from time to time fixed those dividends at a figure that was
designed to bolster up public confidence in the banking units of the
group?

Miy. KANZLER. NO, sir; I would put it the other way: I would say
that they declared the dividends in such a way that they would not
destroy the institutions by reason of the runs that might be incited
by a lack of confidence.

Mr. PECORA. Isn't that another way of saying that it was fixed in
a fashion that was designed to keep up confidence of the public in the
banking units?

Mr. KANZLER. I don't think it is the same thing.
The CHAIRMAN. Were dividends declared in order to keep up the

prices of the stock, the quotations on the stock?
Mr. KANZLER. The price of the stock was one of the problems, and

in spite of the fact that the dividend was declared in lesse'ning amounts
the stock acted rather irregularly and affected the institutions.

May I read you a letter from one of our units on that subject?
Senator COUZENS. Were there many transactions in the stock from

d&f to day, Mr. Kanzler?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir; there were a great number of them.
The CHAIRMAN. What stocks were listed?
Mr. KANZLER. All the bank stocks in Detroit were listed on the

Detroit Exchange.
The CHAIRMAN. Was this group stock listed?
Mr. KANZLER. This group stock was listed, yes, Senator Fletcher.
The CHAIRMAN. Any of the units?
Mr. KANZLER. May I show you this letter?
Mr. PECORA. The Senator has asked also about the stocks of the

unit banks.
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir; the units were not listed. They were all

consolidated in one stock and that stock was listed on the exchange.
Senator COUZENS. Those two groups were the Guardian Detroit

Union Group, Inc., and the other group that you mentioned?
Mr. KANZLER. That is correct; yes, sir.
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Senator COUZENS. And you say there were a great many transac-
tions taking place in those stocks every day?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What is the letter you want to read?
Mr. KANZLER. This is a letter written by R. P. Shorts, president

of the Second National Bank & Trust Co. of Saginaw, Mich.
Mr. PECORA. That was one of the group's unit banks?
Mr. KANZLER. That was one of our very fine unit banks; yes,

sir. It is today. It is open today. This is a letter to Mr. James
L. Walsh, executive vice president, Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc., Detroit, Mich.

Senator COUZENS. What date?
Mr. KANZLER. That is dated December 21, 1931. [Reading:]
DEAR COLONEL: Have just wired you as follows: "Congratulations on new

job and assurance of every assistance and cooperation ", which I now confirm.

And then something more about the job.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose you read the whole thing.
Mr. KANZLER [reading]:
Your new job is going to give you broader opportunities than you have ever

had before and certainly the group needs some good men in Detroit devoting his
entire time to its interests.

My own opinion is that the most constructive move you could possibly make
at this time for the benefit of group banking in general, and our two Michigan
groups in particular, would be to make arrangements whereby both the Detroit
Bankers and Guardian stock would be immediately taken off the market. The
Detroit Bankers stock has been nose-diving for some little time now and they
might be in just the proper attitude to approach on this subject. Only last week
one of our depositors withdrew $5,000 from our bank in cash and put it in a safety-
deposit box, plainly stating that while he had every faith in our bank as a separate
institution, he was worried about the declining market on Guardian stock—and
would keep his money in cash until things got straightened around. A large per-
centage of the decrease in Group deposits can be traced directly to market quota-
tions on its stock. If the stock of both Detroit groups were not listed and
constantly flaunted before the public's eye—the same as applied 5 or 10 years
ago—both our depositors and stockholders would be in a, much happier frame of
mind. I know .all of the usual arguments presented against taking our stock off
the market and I am confident that it would be the most constructive step the
group could take at this time, and I would go so far as to do it alone—if the other
Detroit crowd would not join.

Now that that is off my chest, I feel ready for the day's work.
Good luck to you!

Cordially yours,
R. P. SHORTS.

That was in '31.
Mr. PECORA. That was on December 21, 1931?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was written by R. Perry Shorts, who then was

president of the Second National Bank & Trust Co. of Saginaw?
Mr. KANZLER. That is correct, sir.
Then on April 28, 1932, he wrote again. He wrote that time to

Ernest Kanzler, chairman of the board, Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., Detroit, Mich.

DEAR ERNIE: Answering your memorandum of the 27th, it strikes me that the
first thing to decide upon is a definite program in regard to taking our Guardian
stock off the market at least 30 days prior to July 1, on which date dividends may
be discontinued. If it is decided to take the stock off the market on or about
June 1, a certain constructive, educational program for the benefit of pur stack-
holders should be inaugurated. If on the other hand, it is decided not to take
the stock off the market, then an entirely different program should be followed.
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I am strongly in favor of taking the stock off the market whether the other
Detroit group does so or not, not later than June 1 and if this program is adopted,
I would suggest procedure along the following lines:

Prepare a strong letter to all stockholders, which would be signed personally
by Mr. Lord as president. This letter would go out to stockholders on the same
day that we would draw the stock from the market and would give our reasons
for such action. This letter should make no reference to whether or not any
dividends are going to be paid in July, but would be devoted solely to the reasons
why the directors or executive committee decided to take the stock off the
market.

This letter should recite the fact that through manipulation of brokers and
speculators, our stock (as is the case with many other high-grade stocks) has been
batted around from pillar to post like a football and driven down to a price which
is wholly inconsistent with its true intrinsic value; that it is immaterial to brokers
whether a stock is sold or bought through them as they make the same commis-
sion in either case; that brokers in their desperation for commissions during these
strenuous times are telephoning our stockholders all over the State almost daily,
advising them one way or the other about Guardian stock and inviting orders
from them to either sell or buy; that as a result of this action many stockholders
become greatly alarmed over the true value of their stock and are inclined to be
influenced by every rumor that blows; that the directors know the stock to be
worth far more than its present market quotation and are concerned about the
heavy unnecessary losses being suffered by stockholders who are selling out on
account of unjustifiable fear and untruthful rumors; and that the only way to
protect the stockholders against such sacrifices is to remove the stock from the
market entirely.

The letter should then explain that the directors fully appreciate the advantage
to all stockholders of having some facility available through which they can sell
or buy Guardian stock whenever they desire to do so. To meet this situation the
Guardian will operate a stock trading department for the sole benefit of its
stockholders desiring to buy or sell Guardian stock only. Parties desiring to sell
or buy, may list their orders with the stock department and the manager will
gladly render such stockholders every assistance and cooperation in their en-
deavors to sell or buy at a fair and reasonable price.

The letter should also mention the fact that the recent revelations to the United
States Senate Committee investigating the New York Stock Exchange clearly
show that on account of manipulation of brokers and speculators, the prices listed
for stocks are often fictitious, unreliable and untruthful manifestations of their
true value—and that bank stocks, representing the financial background of our
country in which every man, woman and child is directly or indirectly interested,
should not be subjected to such speculative attacks.

The letter should then recite that the whole matter had been given most serious
consideration by the directors and large numbers of stockholders and that the
great weight of opinion was that the interests, of all of our stockholders would be
best served by removing the Guardian stock from the market entirely and hand-
ling sales transactions through a private department of the bank for the sole use
of the company's stockholders—no publication to be given as to sales or purchases
and every sale to be considered a secret and confidential transaction between the
buyer and the seller.

My idea would be to carefully prepare a letter along the above lines and send
same out to stockholders on the same day we take the stock off the market. I
am confident that practically all of the substantial stockholders (who are not
influenced by brokers) will commend this action on behalf of the director. When
July 1 comes and it is decided that no dividend will be paid, another good letter
should be prepared and sent out to the stockholders, over Mr. Lord's signature,
telling them the reasons for such action. So many large corporations, like
United States Steel, and so forth, have already discontinued dividends that the
damage from our decision to do so will, by July 1, be largely discounted.

With these two things accomplished and out of the way, the officers and
directors will then be able to devote their sole time and attention to upbuilding
the resources of the whole Guardian Group without having their minds con-
tinually diverted to crisis after crisis directly chargeable to stock market condi-
tions.

I might add that in my judgment, the Detroit Group already know about our
decision to discontinue dividends on July 1 and they-*will not, therefore, at this,
time permit us to drag them into a position where they willbe pulling our coals
out of the fire by taking their stock off the market at the same time we* do. They
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will, however, be glad to to see us take such action and will very probably follow
our lead within a period of 30 to 60 days, and then the whole atmosphere will be
cleared on this stock proposition.

I am convinced that if we postpone taking our stock off the market until they
will join us in such action, that they will string the matter along for many months
and in the meantime, because of our paying no dividends on July 1, we will
suffer far more than they will. Our problem is our own problem, and it is not the
same as theirs, for the simple reason that they have not the July 1 nondividend
action to face.

I am familiar with all of the arguments on the other side of the question and
have weighed them carefully. The biggest argument is the question about the
effect upon deposits. No one can foresee what such effect may be, but person-
ally, I think it is being grossly exaggerated and I am not afraid to "face the
music", but am in fact more fearful of the results that may follow if we do not
promptly take our stock off the market at least 30 days prior to July 1.

If you gentlemen finally decide to adopt the above plan, I shall happily co-
operate to the fullest extent in preparing the necessary forms of letters, etc., to
be used in carrying the program into effect.

Cordially yours,
R. PERKY SHORTS.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kanzler, will you produce that letter that you
have just read?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. And before you go into that, Mr. Pecora, I

would like to have the note that Mr. Kanzler wrote to Mr. Shorts
that prompted that letter.

Mr. KANZLER. May I read that letter?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KANZLER. Would you like to follow it from this copy [handing

document to Mr. Pecora]?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. I offer in evidence the letter that has just

been read by the witness and which has just been produced by the
witness.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and put on the record.
(Photostat of letter on letterhead of Second National Bank &

Trust Co. of Saginaw, dated Apr. 28, 1932, from R. Perry Shorts to
Ernest Kanzler, was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 65, Jan.
5, 1934," and appears in full immediately above where read by Mr.
Kanzler.)

Senator COUZENS. NOW if you will read your letter.
Mr. KANZLER. Yes; I will read the first letter, a letter to Mr. R.

Perry Shorts, president Second National Bank & Trust Co., Saginaw,
on April 27, 1932, from Mr. Ernest Kanzler, chairman of the board,
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., Detroit. [Reading.]

DEAR PERRY: Please don't forget that you are going to write out a program
for the handling of "roman numeral two."

II. Pride of stock as affected by possible dividend action, which, in turn,
might affect deposits of institutions.

1. Statement to stockholders in letter in advance of date.
2. Dividend action.
3. Possibility of withdrawing from exchange.
4. Publicity attending same.
5. Method ofNhandling after-withdrawals.
6. Any other ideas you might have.

Very truly yours.

Mr. PECORA. That is a letter signed by you?
Mr. KANZLER. That was signed by me, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence the photostatic reproduction of

that letter which has just been read by the witness.
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The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Photostat of letter on letterhead of Guardian National Bank of

Commerce of Detroit, dated Apr. 27, 1932, from Ernest Kanzler to
K. Perry Shorts, was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 66, Jan.
5, 1934", and appears in full immediately above where read by Mr.
Kanzler.)

The CHAIRMAN. What was done about that? Was that course
pursued as recommended by you?

Mr. KANZLER. It was discussed, Senator Fletcher, but it was con-
sidered that it would be too dangerous to take it off the market, and
I think this next letter illustrates the thoughts in the minds of the
directors and the gentlemen who were discussing this problem.
After I received Mr. Shorts' letter I sent it up to Dr. Fred Murphy,
who was chairman of the board of the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce—that was previous stationery there and he was using
that at the time—and on May 5, 1932, he wrote me [reading]:
MR. ERNEST KANZLER,

Chairman of the Board, Guardian Detroit Union Group, Detroit
DEAR ERNIE: Commenting on the letter of Mr. Perry Shorts of April 28. I

quite agree with Mr. Shorts that bank stocks should not be traded in on the
open exchange. To withdraw the Guardian stock without having the Detroit
bankers take a like action would, in my opinion, be dangerous. The fact that
the American State withdrew its stock from the Exchange just before it went
into the hands of the receiver is fresh in the memory of the Detroit public and I
believe that such an action would materially affect deposits.

There can be no question but that brokers, as a class, are interested solely in
the buying or selling of a stock in order that they may collect a commission.
Undoubtedly their constant telephoning to stockholders has been very unsettling.
The stock has, however, reached such a low level, a level out of line both as to
book value as well as to ultimate earning possibilities, that I do not feel that a
still further decline from this point would be followed by any serious withdrawals.
The public has become hardened to these low price levels and since this level
is comparable to that of many other sound stocks it would seem to me to be less
difficult to explain such a shrinkage than to allay the fears of the public as to the
causes leading to withdrawal. Whether the stock is listed or unlisted its price
for purchase and sale will be determined ultimately by the statement of earnings
and general conditions of the group.

If the Detroit bankers would withdraw their stock at the same time ours was
taken off, I should favor the action, but to withdraw our stock without a similar
action on their part would, in my opinion, be a more dangerous procedure than
to have the stock remain and decline to any limits, however low, which might
be determined by the buying public and the brokers' manipulations.

Sincerely,
FRED T. MURPHY.

Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence the photostatic reproduction of
the letter just read by the witness, which the witness has produced.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Letter on letterhead of Guardian Detroit Bank, dated May 5,

1932, from Fred T. Murphy to Ernest Kanzler, was thereupon desig-
nated "Committee Exhibit No. 67, Jan. 5, 1934", and appears in
full immediately above where read by Mr. Kanzler.)

Mr. KANZLER. Mr. Pecora, I have another one I think is material
right on that same point that I want to read.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. KANZLER. This is a letter on the stationery of the Capital

National Bank of Lansing, dated May 23, 1932.
Mr. PECORA. That was one of the units of the group?
Mr. KANZLER. That was one of the units of the group, a unit which

controlled at this time some 85 or 88 percent of the deposits of the
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city of Lansing, all the others but one bank having failed and this
bank having taken over one of those banks about to fail.

This is sent to Mr. Ernest Kanzler, chairman of the board, Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., Detroit, Mich, [reading:]

DEAR MR. KANZLER: At the suggestion of our executive committee, I am
writing this letter.

For the past couple of weeks we have found that a great many rumors are circu-
lating about town concerning our institution, and we find upon investigation that
in nearly every case these rumors grow out of discussions of the price on Guardian
stock. A group will get together and gossip about the price of the stock and
someone remarks that there must be something wrong with Guardian or the
stock would not act the way it does. Someone else will say, "Well, probably all
the banks in the group are not in any too good shape," and the next fellow that
tells it says he heard the Capital National Bank was not in any too good shape.
The next person repeating the tale is likely to say that he heard on good authority
that the Capital National Bank was in a bad wav> and about the next time it is
repeated it is to the effect that the Capital National will soon fold up.

There has not been anything in this gossip that has seriously affected us, but
almost every day there are 1 or 2 or more withdrawals from savings accounts,
chargeable to these rumors. Our people have felt that there should be some
method created whereby the price of the stock could be maintained at a reason-
able level. I personally think that it would be a great boost to all of our units
if this could be done.

Very truly yours,
F. E. GORMAN, President.

Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence photostatic reproduction of the
letter just read by the witness, which has been produced by the wit-
ness.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Photostat of letter on letterhead of the Capital National Bank of

Lansing, dated May 23, 1932, from F. E. Gorman, President, to
Ernest Kanzler, was designated " Committee Exhibit No. 68, Jan.
5, 1934/' and appears in full immediately above where read by
Mr. Kanzler.)

Mr. PECORA. Any other letters on this subject you want to
produce?

Mr. KANZLER. I think there is a whole file that could be collected,
Mr. Pecora, but I just happened to take these to illustrate the point.

Mr. PECORA. What action was taken by the board of the group
with regard to the suggestions that are discussed in these letters?

Mr. KANZLER. There were repeated meetings on the subject, with
an almost equally divided opinion between directors present as to
whether the stock should be withdrawn or not, and it was considered
that Dr. Murphy's advice that in view of the fact of the withdrawal
having immediately preceded the closing of the American State
Bank and withdrawal from the exchange having immediately pre-
ceded the closing of the Fidelity Trust Co., the indications that might
be in the minds of the public by such action would be too dangerous
to attempt, and that therefore the stock was ridden through.

The CHAIRMAN. Was the stock ever withdrawn from the exchange?
Mr. KANZLER. It was not, Senator Fletcher. It was on the

exchange the day the banks closed.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, during this time, say, in the

early part of 1932, various unit banks of the group held as collateral
large blocks of the group stock, didn't they?

Mr. KANZLER. There was a considerable amount of collateral held
throughout the group.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you know the amount?
Mr. KANZLER. I do not know the exact amount.
Mr. PECORA. Approximately, have you any idea?
Mr. KANZLER. The last examiner's report of the Guardian Na-

tional Bank of Commerce, which is the only one I know about, as I
recall, stated 111,000 shares, which was collateraled with other
collateral for various loans.

Mr. PECORA. That is in that bank?
Mr. KANZLER. In that bank.
Mr. PECORA. That is, 111,000 shares in only one of these banks?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many thousands of shares of the group stock

were held at about this time by all the unit banks that held such
stock?

Mr. KANZLER. I haven't the figure, and I would not dare estimate,
because I just would not know what that figure is.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it considered by the board of the group that
in view of the fact that the various unit banks in the aggregate held
several hundred thousand shares of the group stock as collateral against
loans that the market price of the group stock should be maintained?

Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir; I don't think that that was the considera-
tion at all. I think the consideration was primarily on the question
of deposits. Now, there were many of these shares held where they
were held as collateral in loans that were thoroughly collateralized,
so the fact that 111,000 shares were held as collateral is of some
significance, but it does not tell the story.

Now, take my particular case: I had some bank stock up as col-
lateral, but that loan was adequately collateraled by other shares
and that loan has since been completely paid. So there were many
similar circumstances to that that I am sure of.

There was also this fact, that as the depression continued—I don't
know when it started, but as the depression continued—the officers,
in their effort to further collateralize their loans, would naturally
talk to the debtors and get as much collateral as they could, and in
many cases the last thing that was offered was Guardian Bank stock,
which was then added as additional collateral to a loan that had
previously been thoroughly and adequately collateralized, and in
th&it ,way there was quite an accumulation.

Mr. PECORA. Did you ever have any knowledge of the number of
shares of Group stock pledged as collateral with all of the unit banks
by officers and directors of the Group as well as officers and directors
of the unit banks?

Mr. KANZLER. I think that toward the end of '32 there were some
statistics gathered on that, but I don't recall the figures or know
anything very definite about it.

Mr. PECORA. Was the amount substantial?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir; it was.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have mentioned here that the stock of the

(Group was traded in very actively on the Detroit Exchange.
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you trade in that stock?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir; I didn't trade in it.

> Mr. PECORA. Were you a participant in any syndicate or pool ac-
counts that traded in the stock of the group at any time?
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Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir. In October 1931—October 1930
Mr. PECORA. In October 1930?
Mr. KANZLER. In October 1930 this same condition as is expressed

in these letters existed.
Mr. PECORA. In October 1930?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir. At a time when the price of the stock was

then around 75 or 80 or somewhere around there.
Senator COUZENS. From what point had it dropped to that?
Mr. KANZLER. In August 1929, I think, it had sold in quantities

around 250 to 300.
Senator COUZENS. And it had dropped from that time up until

October 1930 to 75 or 80?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, and that was having a very disquieting effect

upon the stockholders.
Mr. PECORA. Hadn't the quotation gone as high as 350?
Mr. KANZLER. I think there were a few shares traded in at that

price, but I am not aware of just what that was.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead and tell us about the pool account.
Mr. KANZLER. I would not call it a pool.
Mr. PECORA. What would you call it?
Mr. KANZLER. I would call it a purchase group.
Mr. PECORA. Well, we will adopt your term. Tell us about the

formation of this purchase group.
Mr. KANZLER. In October 1930 when the price of the stock was be-

ginning to be an unsettling factor, directors and officers felt it was
such an important item that they should not let the unwarranted
values in the market affect the institutions, and so they agreed among
themselves—there were 110 or 112 directors in that list that agreed—
that they would purchase the stock at a figure not to exceed 60 and
hold it for a year.

Mr. PECORA. Was any limitation placed in that purchase agree-
ment on the amount of stock that the.group would buy, that the
participants in this purchasing agreement would buy?

Mr. KANZLER. It was agreed in the agreement that the agreement
would not be binding unless people agreeing to buy at least 60,000
shares would sign in the general purpose, because otherwise it was
thought that it would not be enough to stem the tide.

Mr. PECORA. Was such an agreement effected?
Mr. KANZLER. Such an agreement was effected.
Mr. PECORA. Who managed the transactions in behalf of that

purchase agreement?
Mr. KANZLER. Mr. Charles B. Warren was on the committee and

drew up the agreement. Mr. Warren, as you will doubtless remember,
was formerly Ambassador to Japan. And with him on the committee
were Mr. James Inglis, who is now chairman of the board of the
National Bank of Detroit; Mr. Roy Chapin, formerly Secretary of
Commerce; Mr. Hal Smith, a Detroit attorney, and myself. We
acted as trustees for this group, and then in order to handle the
mechanics of purchases the Guardian Detroit Co. was made agent on
behalf of this group of directors, who all signed these individual and
several agreements.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of that purchase agreement?
Mr. KANZLER. I think I may have one here, Mr. Pecora. * [And

the witness begins looking through his papers.]
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Senator COUZENS. While you are looking that up let me ask: Did
all those about 110 directors sign that agreement?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. YOU say all of them signed it?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir. [After having looked through his papers.]

No, Mr. Pecora, I haven't a copy of that agreement here.
Mr. PECORA. Can you get a copy of it for us?
Mr. KANZLER. I can get one.
Mr. PECORA. Tell us the substance of it.
Mr. KANZLER. It simply said that believing it advisable to pur-

chase in the market a substantial amount of shares at a price not to
exceed 60, the undersigned hereby severally agree, in consideration
of the promises of each other, to purchase the amounts set opposite
their names, at not to exceed 60; and that they appointed the Guardian
Detroit Co. as agent to purchase this stock for them; and that they
will not sell the stock for a year; and that they will honor sight draft
attached to stock when received.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you purchase the 60,000 shares?
Mr. KANZLER. What was that, Senator Fletcher?
The CHAIRMAN. The agreement was to purchase 60,000 shares,

I believe?
Mr. KANZLER. That is, it was not to become binding on any of

the individuals unless there were enough individuals in the group who
would agree to purchase a total of 60,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. And the agreement became effective, did it?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What transactions in the stock of the group were had

in furtherance of the purposes of that agreement?
Mr. KANZLER. Well, as a result of that agreement there were

purchased from time to time substantial blocks of stock, which were
then drafted out to the individuals who purchased them and who
took up the drafts.

Mr. PECORA. Did they all take up their drafts?
Mr. KANZLER. AS I recall it they all took up their drafts. I think

over a period of a year and a half about a total of $3,200,000 worth
of stock was purchased. First of all, that syndicate ran for 6 months,
or that purchase agreement ran for 6 months, and then that purchase
group was renewed for another 6 months, except that the maximum
price as set out was $45 as I recall it, and the amount for which they
had to sign to make it operative was made 20,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. That is, 20,000 shares in addition to the original
60,000 shares.

Mr. KANZLER. Well, the original 60,000 shares had not been
purchased at the time that agreement expired. It expired by its own
terms in 6 months.

Senator COUZENS. When that first agreement expired how many
shares of stock had been purchased?

Mr. PECORA. That is, upon the expiration of the first 6 months'
period, Senator Couzens?

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. KANZLER. I would suggest it was about 35,000 shares.
Senator COUZENS. About 35,000 shares had been purchased?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir; I think so.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 6 1 0 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares were purchased under the terms
of the renewal agreement?

Mr. KANZLER. I haven't the exact information but would say-
about 18,000 or 20,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. What became of that stock purchased by that group?
Mr. KANZLER. I cannot tell you, sir. I know that the individuals

paid for it.
Mr. PECORA. Did any of the individuals sell out before the expi-

ration of the time at which they agreed to hold the stock?
Mr. KANZLER. I don't know.
Senator COUZENS. Wasn't there a selling group, too, at one time?
Mr. KANZLER. I do not know of any selling group.
Senator COUZENS. YOU do not know of any selling group?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Did you ever hear that there was one?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In the operations of this purchase group, did they

also sell?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I mean during the period when they were buying the

stock.
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. It was an out and out purchase group, was it?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. With no selling transactions as a part of its opera-

tions?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, were you a participant in any other group

trading in, buying, or selling the stock of the group?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir. In 1932 I sold a few shares. I had an

interest in about 40,000 shares, or 34,000 shares, at a cost to me of
about 1% million dollars. I sold about $20,000 worth of that; I sold
that and bought it back when I found that the market was about to
establish a new low, as I did not want to see a new low because of the
effect it would have on our stock. So I purchased it in December
of 1932,. purchased that same amount of stock back, and I held more
when the bank closed than at any other time.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Lord in his testimony before this commit-
tee on yesterday gave the following answers

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Let me get that matter straight.
Mr. Kanzler, you had how much invested in the stock?

Mr. KANZLER. My investment when the banks closed, standing in
my name, was $1,200,000, at my cost. And a corporation in which
I only had a third interest had an amount of about $600,000 at its
cost. That corporation bought the stock and never sold it.

Senator COUZENS. What was the name of that corporation?
Mr. KANZLER. The K.F.H. Corporation.
Senator COUZENS. IS that corporation still in existence?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Where are the shares that that corporation had?
Mr. KANZLER. I have them.
Senator COUZENS. Who were the owners of the other two thirds

interest?
Mr, KANZLER. Mr. George Fink and Mr. Carl Higbee.
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Mr. PECORA. They were both directors of the Group, weren't they?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. What did the initials K.F.H. represent?
Mr. KANZLER. They represented Kanzler, Fink & Higbee.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Lord in his testimony yesterday before this com-

mittee gave the following answer, which I will read to you from pages
689 and 690 of the stenographic transcript of the minutes of the
hearing:

Mr. PECORA. And the amount of cash that otherwise should have been avail-
able to pay depositors has been reduced by that policy, has it not?

Mr. LORD. Mr. Pecora
Mr. PECORA. NO. IS it or is it not?
Mr. LORD. It is in some respects; but don't forget that during the years 1930,

1931, and 1932 the Group Co. put back into those banks $8,400,000 in cash.
Senator ADAMS. HOW does that compare with the amount of dividends taken

out in those years?
Mr. LORD. It was more.
Mr. PECORA. What?
Mr. LORD. It was more than was taken out during those years.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, just look at your figures, and I think you will come to a

different conclusion about'that. During those years the amount of dividends
received by the group totaled $9,744,064.09, according to committee's exhibit
no. 32 of December 20 last.

Mr. LORD. I was talking about the years 1930, 1931, and 1932.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I am adding the year 1929, which was one of the years.
Mr. LORD. All right. We will take that, of course. The Group Co. then

took out $1,300,000 in dividends over four and a fraction years less than they
put in. They put in $8,414,000, as I remember the figure.

Mr. PECORA. And took out how much?
Mr. LORD. $9,789,000.
Senator ADAMS. In what way was the money put back?
Mr. LORD. Paying for undesirable or slow assets.
Now, Mr. Kanzler, was that done in pursuance of a policy deter-

mined upon by the officers and directors of the group?
Mr. KANZLER. Well, I remember a meeting in December of 1931,

I think it was—
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Yes.
Mr. KANZLER (continuing). In which the group directors agreed to

discontinue and liquidate the securities companies. And also to lift
out undesirable assets from the banks and trust companies. I think
that was approved at that meeting.

Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for doing that?
Mr. KANZLER. TO strengthen the unit institutions.
Mr. PECORA. TO strengthen the unit institutions, but it was done

at the expense of the parent company, wasn't it?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir; but with the units being strong, or rather

without the units being strong there was no strength in the parent
company.

Mr. PECORA. And if the parent was not strong the units were
correspondingly weak, weren't they?

Mr. KANZLER. Within limits, yes, sir. Naturally the stronger
the parent would be, the stronger the units would be.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't the group in determining upon this policy
and following it, virtually traveling in a circle; that is, covering a lot
of ground but getting nowhere?

Mr. KANZLER. I think not. If it had been able to turn the corner,
it would have worked itself out.
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Mr. PECORA. But they did not turn the corner. They kept going
round in a circle, didn't they?

Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir. I think that the stockholders, in the inter-
est of the depositors, were putting the money into the banking insti-
tutions.

Mr. PECORA. They were putting back a part of the money that they
took out of the banks through the dividend policy that was pursued.
Isn't that what it amounted to in substance?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes; but those were not simultaneous transactions.
Mr. PECORA. Oh! I know that.
Mr. KANZLER. And what seemed to be the judgment at one time

in putting back assets, seemed to be the judgment at another time of
paying dividends.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, reference has been made here in the evidence
to a criticism embodied in a report by the national bank examiner, of
the Guardian National Bank of Commerce to the effect that the group,
which was the parent company, itself owed something like 14 million
dollars upon which it had to pay very heavy interest charges annually.
Do you recall that reference?

Mr. KANZLER. I think I do.
Mr. PECORA. For what purposes was that indebtedness of over 14

million dollars contracted by the group?
Mr. KANZLER. I think 7 million dollars of it was in order to enable

the securities companies to carry their inventories, and the other
7% million dollars, or whatever the figure was, was to purchase those
undesirable assets from the various units of the group, in order that
they would be in a more liquid and cleaner condition. I think those
purchases in large measure account for the strength of our units
throughout the State.

Mr. PECORA. SO that the group contracted a very heavy indebted-
ness, as the parent of the banking units, in order to enable the banking
units to put on a better public appearance.

Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir; not to put on a better public appearance,
but to be better.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that would be reflected in their appearance
before the public, wouldn't it?

Mr. KANZLER. Well, it is not only an appearance but a fact.
Mr. PECORA. It is a fact, you say?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What do you know about the policy that has been

testified to here that was adopted by the group of having its unit
banks make certain adjustments of transactions, which would enable
the unit banks to show that they owed no bills payable at various
times when statements were made by the banks in response to the
call of the Comptroller of the Currency?

Mr. KANZLER. Well, I know that we always tried to increase
deposits during times when one would normally expect statements.
I think the records of the Federal Reserve will show that bills payable
usually diminish around December 31, and then become increased
right after January 1. And I think that was the general practice.
And we did everything we could to get increased deposits.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't that calling for window dressing?
Mr. KANZLER. HOW was that?
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Mr. PECORA. Wasn't that in fact simply a scheme for window
dressing?

Mr. KANZLER. It was not a scheme,
Mr. PECORA. What was it?
Mr. KANZLER. It was a program to show that the groups within

itself had the strength to be able to get the funds to pay their bills*
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't that a false show of strength?
Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir. The strength was there.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it a falsa show of strength, Mr. Kanzler, by

that bank through the medium of a shifting of deposits in order to
show no bills payable, and then only to have the indebtedness restored
after the statement was made in response to the Comptroller's call?

Mr. KANZLER. In my opinion it showed that that bank had the
accounts and the resources; showing it could get the deposits if it
needed them to pay bills payable. It was not a misrepresentation
but a fact.

Mr. PECORA. And you say that even though the indebtedness was
restored almost immediately after the statement was made in response
to the call of the Comptroller of the Currency?

Mr. KANZLER. But still it showed it had the power to pay those
bills.

Mr. PECORA. Even though it was done in that fashion you say
it was not a false showing of strength?

Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir. I think it showed it had that power.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think it showed a true, faithful, and accurate

picture of conditions?
Mr. KANZLER. It showed it had the power to pay those bills.
Mr. PECORA. I asked you: Do you think it showed a true, faithful,

and accurate picture of conditions?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, if A owes B a note of $1,000 falling

due on, say, the 1st of June, and A pays that note by borrowing
money from C and giving C his note, he has relieved himself of that
indebtedness, has he?

Mr. KANZLER. Well, if A and B are brother and sister, and some-
body is giving crbdit to the other, you know the credit is there.

Mr. PECORA. The indebtedness temporarily disappears, doesn't it?
Mr. KANZLER. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. It disappears only for the period of time covered by

the making of the statement in response to the Comptroller's call,
doesn't it?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And then almost immediately afterward the indebt-

edness reappears?
Mr. KANZLER. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And you say that is not putting on a false appearance?
Mr. KANZLER. It shows the power to pay the bill.
Mr. PECORA. I asked you: You say it is not putting on a false

appearance?
Mr. KANZLER. Yes, I say that.
The CHAIRMAN. When the units transferred to the group securi-

ties, and the group took up securities from the units, did the units
assign and transfer those securities without recourse?

175541—34—PT 10 3
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Mr. KANZLER. They were sold without recourse. It was an out-
and-out sale as between two different persons.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Kanzler, I was exceedingly interested in
your answer to Mr. Pecora's question just now, and let me ask you
this question: Assuming that I was applying to your bank for a loan,
and that I furnished a statement to you dated as of January 1, 1933,
in which statement I showed that I did not owe anything and that
I was in good financial condition; but 2 days prior to that time let
us assume that my uncle paid off all my debts, and he afterward
came in and put in his claim for having advanced the money, would
you consider such a statement as obtaining money under false
pretenses?

Mr. KANZLER. Well, I would think that would not be right.
Senator COUZENS. YOU would think that was obtaining money

under false pretenses?
Mr. KANZLER. I would think that would be wrong.
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kanzler, is there any difference in principle

between such a transaction and the policy of the group banks in
taking care of temporarily bills payable in the fashion that has been
disclosed here?

Mr. KANZLER. I feel there is; yes.
Mr. PECORA. A real difference in principle?
Mr. KANZLER. I think so, because those are commercial transac-

tions, that are handled as a matter of course in that way by institu-
tions generally. And I think the proof of that would be found in an
examination of the records of the Federal Keserve. I think you
could there find proof of that fact.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Kanzler, I do not think you are justified in
saying that that is a general practice among banks.

Mr. KANZLER. Well, from my experience; I know that they come
and ask us for deposits right along toward the end of the year.

Senator ADAMS. Aren't you talking about a limited locality?
Mr. KANZLER. NO. I think that is generally true, because nation-

ally we get requests for substantial balances toward the end of the
year.

Senator ADAMS. Well, I do not believe you are justified in saying
that is a general practice.

Senator COUZENS. Well, I simply want to say that I should hate
to think it is a general practice; to say that here is a group, for
instance, that can switch deposits from any place it likes, in order to
make any kind of showing; that the Highland Park Bank can loan
to the Industrial Bank of Flint, and that the Industrial Bank of Flint
can put that in the Guardian Bank, and so on, for that would simply
be going round in a circle.

Mr. KANZLER. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. It would be simply doing that to make a showing

And that substantially was done between the Highland Park Bank
the Industrial Bank and the Guardian National Bank of Commerce.

Mr. KANZLER. I do not understand that there was any kiting of
checks where each would give the other reciprocal checks and build
up accounts. I wouldn't think that was right.

Senator COUZENS. Well, the effect would be the same if you ex-
changed certificates of deposit because certificates of deposit were
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issued from one bank to the other in order to liquidate indebtedness;
and instead of showing in bills payable it would show as deposits
from other banks. A deposit from a bank is the same as a bill pay-
able in practice. In other words, you have to pay it when the other
bank calls for it, so, in effect, it is a bill payable, but it just doesn't
look so good on a statement if shown as a bill payable. It is not
borrowed money, but is a clean-up, the same as a demand bill pay-
able may be a clean-up. In effect when you make a statement show-
ing no bills payable, and you have wiped them out with a temporary
deposit from one of your constituent companies, you invite depositors*
to come in and put in money on the theory that you do not owe any-
thing, that you are in good, sound, financial condition. For instance,
say that I read your statement as of December 31, and a day or two
afterward \vhen I go to your bank and deposit money, your bills pay-
able are reinstated. I consider that as much a fraud upon the public
as though I were to make the kind of statement for an industrial loan
that I just detailed to you.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I want to withdraw the witness for
the time being and call another witness, Mr. Leyburn. You are not
excused from further attendance on the committee, Mr. Kanzler.

Mr. KANZLER. I understand.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Leyburn, please stand, hold up your right

hand, and be sworn: You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters
now under investigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. LEYBURN. I do.

TESTIMONY OF ALFRED P. LEYBURN, LAKESHORE HOTEL,
CLEVELAND, OHIO; CHIEF NATIONAL-BANK EXAMINER,
FOURTH FEDERAL RESERVE DISTRICT

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Leyburn, give your full name, address, and
business or occupation to the committee reporter for the record.

Mr. LEYBURN. My name is Alfred P. Leyburn, Lakeshore Hotel,
Cleveland, Ohio; chief national-bank examiner, Fourth Federal
Reserve district.

Mr. PECORA. What section is comprehended within that Federal
Reserve district?

Mr. LEYBURN. The State of Ohio, western Pennsylvania, eastern
Kentucky, and five counties in West Virginia.

Mr. PECORA. Were you at one time chief national-bank examiner
for the seventh district?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes; and also a national-bank examiner out there
prior to that time.

Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been connected as examiner or
otherwise with the Department of the Comptroller of the Currency?

Mr. LEYBURN. Since 1919.
Mr. PECORA. Will you give the committee, briefly, a history of

your connection with the Department of the Comptroller of the
Currency.

Mr. LEYBURN. I was a clerk in the office of the Comptroller of
the Currency from November of 1919 to May 31, 1921. I was-
assistant national bank examiner, Fourth Federal Reserve District
from May 31 to September 1, 1921. I was national bank examiner
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from September 1, 1921, to August of 1923 in the Ninth Federal Re-
serve District, comprising Montana, North Dakota, South Dakota,
and half of Wisconsin, as well as the upper half of Michigan. From
August of 1923 to September 1, 1927, I was national bank examiner
of the Seventh District, comprising Iowa, half of Wisconsin, the
southern end of Michigan, half of Illinois, and half of Indiana. I was
chief national bank examiner of the Fourth Federal Reserve District
from September 1,1927 until August of 1929. And from September 1,
1929, to May 16, 1933, I was chief national bank examiner of the
Seventh District. And since that time I have been chief national
bank examiner of the Fourth Federal Reserve District.

Mr. PECORA. What was the section of the country that was gener-
ally comprehended in the Seventh District while you were chief
national bank examiner of that district?

Mr. LEYBURN. The industrial area of Michigan, which is what we
call the southern end or the eastern end, where they have all the
large cities, such as Detroit, Kalamazoo, and Battle Creek; Indiana
and Illinois, half of those two States, the entire State of Iowa, and
half of Wisconsin.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know a man by the name of B. K. Patterson?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was he at one time to your knowledge connected

with the Comptroller's office as an examiner?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir; for a long time. As a matter of fact, he

was an examiner in Montana when I was out there.
Mr. PECORA. Did he immediately precede you as chief national

bank examiner for the Seventh district?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. He has testified here, in substance, that a chief

national bank examiner upon receiving reports of examinations made
by field examiners under his jurisdiction, signs the reports so made by
field examiners as a matter of routine, and transmits them to the
Comptroller of Currency. In view of the years of experience you
have had, both as a field examiner and as a chief examiner, will you
tell this committee whether or not that is the rule, practice, or custom
on the part of chief national bank examiners?

Mr. LEYBURN. Most certainly not. That is an insult to sign the
Comptroller's office. You would not sign anything that you did not
read. How would you know what is in the report if you did not
read it?

Mr. PECORA. What has been the custom and practice on the part
of chief national bank examiners upon receiving reports from their
field examiners and transmitting them to the Comptroller of the
Currency?

Mr. LEYBURN. They always read them. I know that I always
read every one of them. No chief clerk ever signed a report for me;
and that is true of the other chief bank examiners that I know.

Mr. PECORA. And if in the course of reading them you learn or
feel that the conclusions embodied in a field examiner's report are
not in accordance with your views or judgment, what, if anything,
do you do under such circumstances?

Mr. LEYBURN. I call them to the attention of the Comptroller's
office. And if I thought it a serious thing I would take the whole
report under consideration.
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Mr. PECORA. Have you ever recognized it to be the practice or
custom for chief national bank examiners to sign reports of examina-
tions made by their field examiners and transmit them simply as a
matter of routine?

Mr. LEYBURN. I do not know of a siixgle chief examiner who does
that.

The CHAIRMAN. DO any of them ever authorize a chief clerk to do.
that?

Mr. LEYBURN. In other words, if you are going to be out of towif
you can designate someone in your office to sign your name; that is,.*
if you are going to be away for a good period, but it will be some5

examiner. You could designate your chief clerk to sign it, but I d®>
not know of anyone who has done that. Why, the chief clerk would
not know whether to send a report in or not as a general rule.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Leyburn, during the time you were chief
examiner of the seventh district were examinations made of the
various banks that were units of the Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc., under your direction or supervision?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And as reports of those examinations were made by

field examiners, did you read them?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you at times take an active part in the conduct

of the examinations of those unit banks?
Mr. LEYBURN. Not in the examinations. At the conclusion of an

examination, or a number of them, I would go up there and have a
meeting with the governing committee, and the examiner was always
present. But I personally never made an examination of those banks,
because—well, I made an examination of the National Bank of Com-
merce in 1925 I think.

Mr. PECORA. But you did from time to time discuss with the
officers of those various banking units, the conditions disclosed by
reports of field examiners?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Leyburn, you have, perhaps, heard some

testimony here in reference to eliminating, for the purpose of making
statements on call of the Comptroller of the Currency, eliminating
bills payable under the cover of deposits. Would the Comptroller's
Office tolerate that shifting if they were conscious of its being done?

Mr. LEYBURN. Most certainly not.
Senator ADAMS. IS it the practice generally among banks?
Mr. LEYBURN. I wouldn't say generally, but it is done. It is not

done generally.
Senator ADAMS. It is not done with the approval of the Comp-

troller's Office, is it?
Mr. LEYBURN. Of course not.
Senator ADAMS. Simply if the bank is able to take care of its bills

payable, of course the Comptroller's office is in control of that.
But they wouldn't permit it to be immediately reestablished, would
they?

Mr. LEYBURN. NO. When the group first got together we found
a lot of that put out in other banks, and we started to holler about
it right away, and we got some of it out, especially in Niles, Ionia,
and Battle Greek.
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The CHAIRMAN. Does the chief national bank examiner have any
sort of jurisdiction or supervision over field examiners?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir. That is what he is there for.
The CHAIRMAN. SO that when a report comes in from a field ex-

aminer the chief national bank examiner has the right to take it up
with the field examiner and revise his views about it, doesn't he?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir; that is right.
The CHAIRMAN. We will now take a recess until 2 o'clock this

afternoon.
Mr. PECORA. Will you be back at 2 o'clock, Mr. Leyburn, please?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
(Thereupon, at 1 p.m., Friday, Jan. 5, 1934, the subcommittee re-

cessed until 2 p.m. at the same place.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee reconvened at the expiration of the recess at
2 p.m., Friday, January 5, 1934.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.

TESTIMONY OF ALFRED P. LEYBURN—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Leyburn, you testified that as chief national
bank examiner for the seventh district from time to time you dis-
cussed with officers of the Guardian Detroit Union Group matters
that appeared in the reports of examinations of the bank units of that
group that were made by your field examiners. Do you recall that?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. With regard to that bank, and that group known as

u the Guardian National Bank of Commerce/' the statement has been
made here by witnesses appearing before this committee that there
was no warrant or justification for the closing of that bank last year.
Do you recall when the bank was closed?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to the closing, had you familiarized yourself,

through the medium of reports of examinations made by field
examiners under your direction, with the condition of that bank?

Mr. LEYBURN. I was very familiar with that bank and all the other
national banks in that chain.

Mr. PECORA. Had you, prior to the closing of the bank, discussed
on more than one occasion various phases or items of criticism with
regard to that bank which had come to your notice through the
medium of examinations made by your field examiners?

Mr. LEYBURN. A number of times.
Mr. PECORA. In your own way, Mr. Leyburn, and without specific

questions from me, in order to save time, will you tell the committee
what you know concerning the condition of the Guardian National
Bank of Commerce prior to the time it was closed in February of last
year, and what discussions you had with regard to the condition of
the bank with any of its officers or directors.

Mr. LEYBURN. Of course, Mr. Pecora, in that question you would
have to bring all the banks in that group that tie in to that bank.

Mr. PECORA. Just tell the committee in your own way.
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Mr. LEYBURN. The Guardian group was formed in 1929, as I
recall, the spring of 1929. Then they started to pick up some banks
throughout the State at very high prices, and they made the only
examinations of some of those before they were acquired, and after
that time they had their own corps of examiners that made examina-
tions of their banks, including the Guardian National Bank. The
Guardian National Bank was consolidated with the National Bank of
Commerce, December 31, 1931. An examination was made of the
State bank at that time.

Senator COTJZENS. The State bank being the Guardian Detroit
Bank?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir. That showed that there was a high per-
centage of questionable paper in both banks. As a matter of fact,
we were amazed at the condition of the Guardian Bank, because it
was a new bank starting from scratch in 1929. We told them at
that time that they were taking in a lot of undesirable stuff that
should not go in. The consolidation went through, and from time to
time, in the examinations of the other banks in the group our reports
disclosed unsatisfactory conditions. Particular cases would be:

Niles, Mich., which was into its deposits. The capital was all
gone. We tried to get that fixed up and new capital put in.

Another was the National Bank of Ionia; and the Grand Rapids
National; and the Union Peoples of Jackson, Mich. But they
were always very reluctant to charge off losses, and they always
contested the loss classification, and they still wanted to keep on
paying dividends. The reason they wanted to do that was that the
Group Co. had obligations of about $14,500,000, and the interest
charge on that alone would be about $850,000 a year. They were
obligations to banks in New York and Chicago. The only way to
get money to pay the interest off was to get dividends from the group
banks, which of course, included the National Bank of Commerce.

The first examination of the consolidated bank was made May 9,
1932 and completed in June, and a meeting was held with the govern-
ing committee of that bank about June 15, or somewhere in there,
and the reason why we held the meeting with the governing commit-
tee was that there were 61 directors on that board, so you could not
have a meeting and tell them the condition of the bank was bad, and
not have some leaks, and some "smart money7' run out. At that
meeting we had some of the best men in Detroit on the governing
committee. At that meeting we went over the condition of all the
bad banks in the group, and told them they were not justified in
paying dividends, except in about two banks. Of course, that was
contested; also the losses estimated at that examination, which were
very nominal, $1,198,000; and doubtful, $11,982,000.

Mr. PECORA. Just a moment. I do not want to interrupt you
any more, but I have to go back. I want to go back to the statement
you just made, that you advised them, in June 1932, that the banking
units should not pay dividends. With whom did you have that
conference?

Mr. LEYBURN. Mr. Edsel Ford; Mott, of General Motors; and
Dr. Murphy, who was chairman of the board; Covington, who was
executive vice president of the Guardian Bank; and Inglis and
Longley. Kingston acted as secretary of the meeting.
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Mr. PECORA. What did you say to them concerning" the inadvisa-
bility of the unit banks paying dividends?! ^

Mr. LEYBURN. I told them it was a question of legality, and the
fact was that they needed that money to take out losses andj[bad
assets.

Mr. PECORA. Had you found that that was the policy of those
banks, not to take out losses or bad assets?

Mr. LEYBURN. Absolutely. They always had arguments with
them in the Comptroller's office, and the correspondence passing
between our office and the Comptroller's office would indicate that.

Mr. PECORA. Upon what basis did these gentlemen contest the
views you advanced with regard to the unit banks not paying
dividends?

Mr. LEYBURN. They thought it would be bad policy if they did not
pay them, and they needed the money to pay those obligations in
the group, the $14,500,000.

Mr. PECORA. NOW proceed with your narration.
Mr. LEYBURN. We went over thoroughly all those banks in the

group, the national banks, of course, which approximated 8 in
number, as I recall it, in the group. We went into their condition,
and the earnings statement showed that they did not have the earn-
ings to pay dividends, and we needed to take out losses at that time.
We also asked them about some of their State banks we happened
to know about, particularly the Union Industrial of Flint, and the
Union Trust Co., right across the street from the Guardian.

Then they said, "Well, we think the branch banking bill is going
to pass." At that time I think it was before the House, and they
said, "If that is the case, we can take the capital out of all our banks
and remove losses, and questionable paper, and conduct them as
branches."

I think I told them at that time tbat they would need some more
money than that. They always stated that there was considerable
strength on the board, and some money had been put in, and possi-
bly some more could be raised if necessary. When they referred to
that, they referred to Edsel Ford and Colonel Mott, I would say
offhand. They were the two that had put up the money before.

We also told them they would take a heavy loss on the American
State Bank which they took over. The Guardian's share of that
guarantee was 18 percent, and I suppose they will lose about $3,000,-
000 on their share of it. That was taken over in the spring of 1932.
Then there was the repurchase agreement they had with the com-
pany, which was $4,945,000, I think—the repurchase agreement from
the group. That was an excessive loan, and the directors would be
liable in case of loss.

Mr. PECORA. Can you give the committee the details of the trans-
action revolving around that repurchase agreement to which you
have just referred?

Mr. LEYBURN. The group needed money to liquidate the Keane-
Higbee Co., which was the brokerage concern they bought. That
is my impression, anyway. They did not have enough to do that.
They were also liquidating the Guardian Co. at that time, too, and
they needed some additional money, and that was the only place to
get it.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW did they get it?
Mr. LEYBURN. By the repurchase agreement, which is the same as

a loan.
Mr. PECORA. The same as a loan?
Mr. LEYBURN. Absolutely.
Mr. PECORA. At 100 percent of the collateral?
Mr. LEYBURN. It was over 100 percent of the bank's capital and

surplus, making it excessive.
Mr. PECORA. I was coming to that. By means of this repurchase

agreement, the group was able to borrow from the bank a sum of
money amounting to over $4,000,000, which was secured only by
the securities that they agreed to repurchase. ,

Mr. LEYBURN. That is what it amounts to, because the guar-
antee

Mr. PECORA. It amounts to the making of a loan up to 100 per-
cent of the value of the collateral.

Mr. LEYBURN. NO. It is not exactly that way. It would make
more than a loan of 100 percent, for the reason that the collateral was
not worth $4,945,000, and the repurchase agreement which was the
guarantee of the group was not worth a dime, because the company
was broke.

Mr. PECORA. Will you give the committee the full substance of
that portion of your discussions with these gentlemen about this
repurchase agreement transaction?

Mr. LEYBURN. Part of it was classified as doubtful in the examiner's
report, as I recall it—part of that particular loan—and we asked
them how they were ever going to get it out, and told them it would
have to be reduced. The Comptroller wrote them and told them the
same thing. He has to, on a violation of law.

Mr. PECORA. DO you have the letter that was written by the
Comptroller's Office to them on that subject?

Mr. LEYBURN. I am not sure whether I have or not. Here is one
of December 7 that calls attention to it.

Mr. PECORA. Will you let me have it? What page is it?
Mr. LEYBURN. Page 9. It begins right up near the top there.
Mr. PECORA. The letter itself was addressed by the Comptroller of

the Currency to the board of directors of the bank on January 28,
1933, was it not, and referred to the examination of the bank made
as of December 7, 1932.

Mr. LEYBURN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of that letter before you?
Mr. LEYBURN. I have the one of December 7 here.
Mr. PECORA. Will you read it?
Mr. LEYBURN (reading):
The report of examination of your bank, completed December 7, a copy of

which was furnished you, has been reviewed.
Mr. PECORA. Let me interrupt you. That letter is actually dated

January 28, 1933, is it not?
Mr. LEYBURN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. But the letter dated January 28, 1933, refers to the

report of the examination of the bank made as of December 7, 1932?
Mr. LEYBURN. That is right. It takes some time to type those

reports and get them down to Washington.
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Mr. PECORA. Let me read that letter from the copy I have, and
you follow me [reading]:

The report of examination of your bank, completed December 7, a copy of
which was furnished you, has been reviewed. Despite the efforts that apparently
have been put forth to improve the bank's condition through the elimination of
highly unsatisfactory assets, the aggregate of criticized assets shows an increase
over the previous report, the increase being particularly noticeable in the doubtful
items which, in themselves, practically equal the bank's entire capital structure,
exclusive of the bond depreciation of over $2,000,000.

Your especial attention is called to the lines of the Guardian Detroit Co.,
Agents, $173,685.62; Guardian Detroit Co., $4,621,787

Mr. LEYBURN. That had been reduced about $300.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading):

and Union Co., $1,074,097.42, as set out and commented upon by the examiner
on page 4-117, of which $2,777,783 is classed doubtful. Moreover, the line to the
Guardian Detroit Co. represented by the repurchase agreement on the part of the
company, of which $1,180,000 is classed doubtful, is an excessive loan. These
extensions of credit are particularly objectionable and unsatisfactory, and forecast
heavy losses, and they should receive such attention as will protect the banks'
interest so far as possible.

Please bear in mind that the directors are liable for loss on an excessive loan.
It seems hardly reasonable to believe that you are not aware of the fact that a
repurchase agreement is equivalent to a loan, the excessive feature of which should
be corrected without delay.

Attention is also called to the special schedules on page 9-A and continuing
sheets, which show the extent to which loans have been granted on stock of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, which is, to all intents and purposes, equivalent
to loaning on the bank's own stock, as the group owns all of the bank stock
except the qualifying shares of the directors. This concentration should be on a
substantial reduction basis.

The extent to which the other real estate account has increased, and in all
probability will continue to increase, should be a source of considerable concern
to you, since the present investment in these undesirable assets aggregates
$5,196,237, and apparently you were unable to dispose of any of the parcels.
Present indications forecast heavy losses in the other real estate account.

I want to digress for a moment or two, Mr. Leyburn, to ask you
this. The reference in this letter to the other real estate account is a
reference to real estate other than that owned or occupied by the
bank, is it not?

Mr. LEYBURN. In other words, it is the other real estate account of
the bank, that they had title to. Some bank buildings were in their
banks that they had taken over, but it is the other real estate.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the real estate other than that to which the
bank had title, and which it used for its banking quarters.

Mr. LEYBTJRN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I will resume my reading of the letter (continuing

reading):
With the existing situation in your bank and the condition of the assets and

bond depreciation, the bank is in no condition to pay dividends. Every dollar
of available earnings would appear to be needed to effect eliminations of develop-
ing losses, and to provide for further probable defaults in the band account.
Please give careful consideration to the examiner's report at your next board
meeting, and thereafter advise this office of the action taken and progress made in
remedying each of the matters mentioned herein, and also mentioned and com-
mented upon by the examiner on pages 11 and 11-F, giving names and amounts
as to collections and adjustments effected in the doubtful assets; the action taken
in connection with the Guardian Detroit Co., agents, Guardian Detroit Co., and
the Union Co. lines mentioned above; and the large concentration of stock of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group; and state whether the excessive loan referred to
above has been reduced to the legal limit, forwarding the copies of your com-
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munication to Chief National Bank Examiner A. P. Leyburn, 164 West Jackson
Boulevard, room 1209, Chicago, 111.

That is signed by Gibbs Lyons, Deputy Comptroller.
Prior to the sending of this letter by the Deputy Comptroller to the

board of directors of the Guardian National Bank of Commerce, do
I understand you to say that you discussed with the officers and mem-
bers of the board of the bank the various items that are criticized
and alluded to in this letter of Mr. Lyons'?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes; especially the violations of law and the repur-
chase agreement.

Mr. PECORA. What did those gentlemen tell you they would do, if
anything, with regard to meeting the criticisms that you discussed
with them?

Mr. LEYBURN. They said they would do everything in their power
to correct them and, as I say, they were hoping for this branch
banking bill to go through, so that they could clean out all these
things.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, they hoped to take care of these
items of criticism in the event that the branch banking bill was
enacted by Congress.#

Mr. LEYBURN. I think that is correct, beyond any question.
Mr. PECORA. By what process, in the event of the enactment of

that branch banking bill, would they have been able to take care of
these items of criticism?

Mr. LEYBURN. In the Guardian Bank itself, they would not have
been able to do it right in this bank, but they hoped to draw the
capital out of the other banks throughout the State, and take the
losses out of that, and they spoke of increasing the capital of this
bank, of the parent bank. It would have to have more capital.

Mr. PECORA. Had the branch banking bill been enacted, the na-
tional banks in this group, other than the Guardian National Bank
of Commerce, would have disappeared as separate banking entities,
and would have been operated as branches of the Guardian National
Bank of Commerce.

Mr. LEYBURN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And by that process the capital funds of those other

national banks in the group would have been available to take care
of these items of criticism; is that right?

Mr. LEYBURN. In the respective banks.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEYBURN. And the idea was to increase the capital of the

parent bank. Naturally they would need more capital if they had
all those branches.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Leyburn, reference is made there to a loan
to the Guardian Detroit Co. agent. Do you know what that
was for?

Mr. LEYBURN. I do not know whether I can tell you. There is
another one in there I can tell you about, I think. That was about
$190,000, was it not?

Mr. PECORA. I will give you the amount. It was $173,685.62.
Mr. LEYBURN. That was in the main office, and was past due when

we were there, and is classed as doubtful. It represents purchases of
Guardian Group stock by individuals connected with the bank, as
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secured by 30,000 shares of Group stock, and 313,000 defaulted
Coral Gables (Fla.) bonds.

Mr. PECORA. I want to interrupt your testimony for a moment while
I ask Mr. Kanzler a question, if he will come forward for a moment,
please.

TESTIMONY OF ERNEST KANZLER—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kanzler, you have been listening to the testimony
given by Mr. Leyburn?

Mr. KANZLER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Attention has just been directed, in the course of his

testimony, to this loan to the Guardian Detroit Co., as agents, amount-
ing to around $173,000. Was that loan occasioned by the transaction
that you referred to in your testimony this forenoon, involving the
formation of a purchase group to buy 60,000 shares of the group stock
in order to maintain the market?

Mr. KANZLER. I am inclined to believe it is.
Mr. PECORA. Then the acquisition of that stock was financed in

part by a loan made to the Guardian Detroit Co., as agent for the
subscribers to that purchase group agreement?

Mr. KANZLER. The Guardian Bank, as I recall it, had the individual
signatures of every individual who was a part of that purchase group,
and the Guardian Detroit Co., acting as agent, had the stock delivered
to the bank. The bank picked it up, and because they could not make
a distribution on this very day to the individuals in this purchase
group, it was carried as a clearing transaction, to be picked up and paid
for by the individuals whose names the bank held.

Mr. PECORA. Meanwhile the Guardian Detroit Co., which was
used as the agent in this transaction by the subscribers to that pur-
chase group agreement, borrowed the money from the Guardian
National Bank of Commerce to enable the subscribers to that pur-
chase group plan to pay for the stock which was bought in the open
market.

Mr. KANZLER. It borrowed that money on behalf of the sub-
scribers, in their name, for each one severally, for his proportion, and
it was operated as a clearing transaction.

Mr. PECORA. Was it not more than a clearing transaction? Was
not the bank extending credit to the group?

Mr. KANZLER. TO the individuals in the group.
Senator COUZENS. And did the individuals later take up the stock

and relieve the bank?
Mr. KANZLER. All the individuals took it up, except what I under-

stand is listed here as " Guardian Detroit Co., agent."
Mr. PECORA. Then, there was around $173,000 that was not taken

up and paid for by individual subscribers, is that right?
Mr. KANZLER. I am assuming that is what this account is, because

I have not seen the particular account. I have never heard of any
other account called "Guardian Detroit Co., agent," except this one,
so I am assuming that must be the one.

Mr. PECORA. Are you learning about this phase of that transaction
now for the first time, Mr. Kanzler?

Mr. KANZLER. I know that there was some stock being held, to be
picked up by 3 or 4, or maybe 5 individuals. That is what I do know
about it, and those individuals are responsible for this stock, and it
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must be in this amount, and the Guardian Detroit Co. was acting as
agent for them.

Senator COUZENS. YOU do not know, however, Mr. Kanzler,
whether these individual subscribers to this purchase agreement have
relieved the Guardian Detroit Co. or the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce from this $173,000 loan, do you?

Mr. KANZLER. I am assuming they have not, at this time, although
I do not know. I think there were five or six names of individuals who
are indebted to the bank, with this stock as collateral, and with some
other stock as collateral. How those Coral Gables bonds got into
that as security I do not understand.

Mr. PECORA. What is the value of those bonds, do you know?
Mr. KANZLER. I do not know anything about that. As I testified

this morning, there were 112 names in the original group, and all
those people had that stock drafted out, and they paid for it, and the
total sum, as I recall it, was $3,200,000. This figure which is men-
tioned here today by Mr. Leyburn—whether it is paid for today or
not, I do not know. Apparently that was a residue at that time that
had not been paid for.

Senator COUZENS. With regard to these 112 men you spoke of, were
they directors of different groups, or stockholders of the banks, or
what?

Mr. KANZLER. They were people interested in the group, either as
directors or stockholders.

Senator COUZENS. Did they include all the founders of the Guardian
Group?

Mr. KANZLER. I think they did include all the founders.
Senator COUZENS. Did they include Frank Couzens?
Mr. KANZLER. I do not think so. In fact, I am quite certain he

was not included.

TESTIMONY OF ALFRED P. LEYBURN—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. All right, Mr. Leyburn. Will you resume your testi-
money at the point where you were interrupted?

Mr. LEYBURN. I think Mr. Kanzler is about right on that. It is
the tag end of that stock deal.

There was another loan in there of $1,074,000, to the Union Co., it
was called.

Mr. PECORA. Was the Union Co. one of the securities affiliates of
the group?

Mr. LEYBURN. That had very little capital. I think it was Just
organized to take over these employees' and officers' loans, 102 of
them. Some of them were with brokers and other banks. They
formed the company, and the company borrowed the $1,000,000
from the bank, and this stuff seecured it. I think it was just a
company for this purpose.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead. You were telling about the conversa-
tion with the officers of the Guardian National Bank of Commerce,,
as a result of the facts disclosed by the examination of the bank of
December 7, 1932.

Mr. LEYBURN. Of course, we went over a lot of the things we spake
to them about in June, because they were still there. The excess* loan
was still there.
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Mr. PECORA. The excess loan is this loan of over $4,000,000 that
has been referred to as a credit existing under this repurchase agree-
ment.

Mr. LEYBURN. That is right. That is the one.
Mr. PECORA. YOU would call that an excess loan because it

amounted to more than 10 percent of the capital and stirplus of the
bank?

Mr. LEYBURN. That is correct; and it is set out in the report,
always stating that it is excessive, and stating that the directors
are liable, and everything else.

The CHAIRMAN. Did they declare a dividend after that?
Mr. LEYBURN. I think they declared a dividend in December 1932,

but I would have to check that. Then, following that examination,
it was about January 15 of this year that Mr. Kanzler called me

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean last year, 1933?
Mr. LEYBURN. That is right, 1933. Mr. Kanzler called me on the

telephone about the 15th of January and asked me when I could come
over to Detroit to see him. Well, I said I could come over in about
10 days. He said " Can't you come sooner?" I told him all right.

Mr. PECORA. Pardon me, Mr. Leyburn. I have just come across
the exhibit heretofore introduced in evidence, which shows that for
the fourth quarter of 1932 the Guardian National Bank of Commerce
paid a dividend amountint to $150,000 to the Group.

Mr. LEYBURN. I think that is correct.
Senator COUZENS. That answers Senator Fletcher's question.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEYBURN. SO I went over there on a Sunday morning, at the

office of the Universal Credit Corporation, which at that time was
controlled by the Ford interests. Mr. Kanzler, I believe, was presi-
dent or vice president of it. At that meeting, as I recall it, were
Murphy and Mr. Longley, and Harry Bodman, and Covington, and
we discussed all the banks of the Group, and they said: "We have
to get considerably more money or the whole Group is going to
collapse. The Union Trust Co. cannot hold up much longer." Of
course, they owned that. Then they showed me a statement of the
Union Trust Co. Then we decided to contact the R.F.C., and we
figured out that probably the best way to do would be to have a
mortgage company get the whole loan, because there would be about
15 banks borrowing, and it would be very hard to handle in that way.
They could sell their assets to the mortgage company and the mort-
gage company could get the loan from the R.F.C.

Mr. PECORA. On the security of the assets the mortgage company
was to acquire from the unit banks?

Mr. LEYBURN. That is correct; and there were some other things
they had. They had some other company. I do not remember the
name of it now, but they were going to put their assets in also—one
of their affiliated companies. They thought perhaps Mr. Ford
would subordinate some of his deposits in the Union Trust Co. He
was the largest depositor, of course, in Detroit in all those banks.
He always had over $20,000,000 in the Guardian alone. They
thought perhaps they could give a guarantee, and satisfy the R.F.C.

Then we came down to Washington and went up and saw the
Reconstruction Finance Corporation. The Reconstruction Finance
Corporation had made a loan to the Union Trust Co. in the spring of
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1932, of approximately $5,000,000. Later that loan was increased
to $15,000,000.

The R.F.C. talked to us about the loan. They figured there was
not enough security there. And they asked all the time, "Well,
what will Mr. Ford do? " And I think Mr. Longley and Mr. Kanzler
contacted Mr. Ford, and the result was that he did not subordinate.
Of course, T don't know what that transaction was in that connection.

The R.F.C. did not make the loan. They figured the security was
not adequate, and they told them so, and the consensus of opinion of
the R.F.C. board was that it was not adequate.

At that meeting was Ogden Mills, the Secretary of the Treasury
then, Under Secretary Ballantine, Jesse Jones, Mr. McCarthy, who
was a member from Utah, and Pomeranus.

Mr. PECORA. Pomerene?
Mr. LEYBURN. Pomerene, I guess it is; and some others, I do not

recall who they were.
Their idea was all the way through, or their thought was—and they

did not hesitate to say so, and I don't recall whether they stated that
openly, I was in the meeting of course by myself; I don't recall whether
they stated it openly or just at the meeting I was present at—but it
was, "Why should we bail out Mr. Ford?" They figured that he
should come to the rescue up there.

Just about the conclusion of that meeting they said, "Why we want
you to get Senator Couzens to recommend this loan to us." And
they didn't care much about that.

Mr. PECORA. Who didn't care much about what?
Mr. LEYBURN. About asking the Senator. Mr. Longley and

Mr. Kanzler did not want to do that.
So they came up and saw the Senator, and he told them that if the

loan was made, I think, he would "shriek from the housetops", or
something like that, if the loan was made to the group on the basis of
that collateral.

Mr. PECORA. Because the collateral was not sufficient?
Mr. LEYBURN. Inadequate, that is right; was inadequate.
So then we came back to the R.F.C, maybe it was the next day,

and talked to Mr. Miller, who was president of the R.F.C. at that
time from New York State, and he made the suggestion that possibly
if he could talk to Mr. Ford and tell him what the situation was, that
it may mean a collapse of the whole banking structure in Michigan
and every other place probably, that may be he would convince him
to put some money in there so the loan could be made.

It was suggested—Mr. Miller suggested possibly Mr. Hoover
could invite Mr. Ford to the White House, and then he would come
over there and see him, and that suggestion was put up to Mr. Ford
by Mr. Longley.

Mr. PECORA. Which Mr. Ford was it?
Mr. LEYBURN. This is Henry Ford. Edsel is the son, the director

of the group. Henry Ford was not a director, in this group.
Then Mr. Longley came back and he said Mr. Ford's answer was

that no matter who called him down to Washington the answer would
be no.

Then we went on back to Detroit, and the R.F.C. men were still
there making appraisals of the assets. We worked up there until the
banking holiday.
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Senator COUZENS. Were you present, Mr. Leyburn, when the bank-
ing holiday was declared?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir; and before that too.
Senator COUZENS. I am not asking about before that. Were you

present the night that Governor Comstock issued the closing order?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. At what meeting were you present?
Mr. LEYBURN. The meeting where he made up the decision.
Senator COUZENS. Who were there besides you?
Mr. LEYBURN. Under Secretary Ballantine, Secretary of Com-

merce Chapin, who was a director of the group and lives in Detroit,
and Governor Comstock and his secretary, Mills.

Senator COUZENS. What Mills?
Mr. LEYBURN. Mills, of the First National; and Federal Reserve

Agent Stevens. I think Mel Traylor was there from the First of
Chicago, and Mr. Coving ton, and a number of tiie directors from the
Commerce and the First National. I could not remember all of them.
I think Mr. Kanzler was there and Mr. Longley.

The CHAIRMAN. Where was this meeting held?
Mr. LEYBURN. It was held in one of the board rooms of the Union

Trust Co. in Detroit.
Senator COUZENS. I don't wan^ to interrupt, but I was wondering

if you could relate the discussion that took place at that meeting?
Mr. LEYBURN. Well, late in the afternoon of the 13th
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Of February 1933?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, February 13, 1933—it was very apparent

that no deal could be made with the R.F.C. and that the Union
Trust Co. was about through. So they figured, the consensus of
opinion up there, that the only thing to do would be to get the holiday
there and to give them a breathing spell and maybe work out some-
thing.

So the Governor was called over from Lansing by some of the
Detroit bankers. Who actually called him I don't know. When he
got there it was around 8 or 9 o'clock, I think, and there was consid-
erable discussion as to whether the holiday would be called, and he
stated that he would not call it unless it was requested by the bankers
in Detroit and the Michigan Bankers Association. So they made
that request and he declared the holiday.

Mr. PECORA. Can you give us more of the substance of the discus-
sion that took place on that evening prior to the calling of the holiday?

Mr. LEYBURN. Oh, there were a lot of meetings. I really couldn't
tell you, sir. But the situation was serious. They all realized that.

Mr. PECORA. Tell this committee what you can recall of the sub-
stance of those discussions that were had prior to the calling of the
bank holiday by Governor Comstock.

Mr. LEYBURN. That is if they could not get money from the R.F.C.
or something was not done the Union Trust Co. could not hold out.

The CHAIRMAN. Were there runs on the Union Trust Co. then?
Mr. LEYBURN. There had been heavy withdrawals for quite a while

on the Union Trust Co. I would not say it was an out and out run.
Senator COUZENS. What did the condition of that one bank have

to do with calling the State holiday?
Mr. LEYBURN. Well, Senator, if you will let one of the largest

banks in Detroit close you cannot keep the parent bank open across
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the street, and they had a lot of other weak units out through the*
State that could not stand up anyway. It would kill the whole
thing off.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the closing of one of the banking units of
the group, particularly if it was one of the larger units, would have
its repercussions in all of the units of the group?

Mr. LEYBURN. It could not help but have, and some of those units
in the group were weak out through the State. So no question that
would knock those over right away. Then we would have got a run
on the First National Bank, which was in bad condition too.

Mr. PECORA. That was the principal bank of the Detroit Bankers
Co. Group?

Mr. LEYBURN. That is correct, very large bank.
Mr. PECORA. DO you regard that as one of the inherent weaknesses-

of group banking?
Mr. LEYBURN. That the failure of one will break the others?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEYBURN. Absolutely.
The CHAIRMAN. What was the condition of the Commerical at

that time?
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the Guardian National Bank of Com-

merce?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; Guardian National Bank of Commerce.
Mr. LEYBURN. The Guardian National Bank of Commerce had got

their liquidity up to about 40 percent.
The CHAIRMAN. Wasn't that ordinarily enough?
Mr. LEYBURN. In ordinary times; yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. Had they done that at the expense of soundness?
Mr. LEYBURN. Got their liquidity up?
Senator ADAMS. Yes. Sometimes that happens.
Mr. LEYBURN. I don't think in that case it happened.
Senator ADAMS. That is what I mean; for instance, if they were

selling bonds at a low market.
Mr. LEYBURN. NO, they did not do that. They got it up by

collections mostly. They were haying it pretty hard. As a matter
of fact, in 1932 Mr. Kanzler went in the group there pretty actively,
and he was doing some good work there, he and Mr. Covington, but
he got in a little bit too late, and the reason why we insisted on getting
that liquidity of that bank up we were afraid of the other banks that
were unsound throughout the State and other cases that we knew of
that were not national banks that were overhanging too.

Mr; PECORA. YOU said something before about a plan that was
discussed that involved the creation of a new company in the nature
of a mortgage company which would buy from the unit banks of this
group their assets and pledge those assets with the R.F.C. for a loan
to be made by the R.F.C. for the benefit of all of those units. You
recall the plan to which I refer?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was that plan consummated?
Mr. LEYBURN. It never went through because the R.F.C. did not

make the loan.
Mr. PECORA. Was the mortgage company created?
Mr. LEYBURN. They were either going to create a mortgage com-

pany or use one that they already had that was lying dormant.
175541—34—PT 10
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Mr. PECORA. Was it proposed as part of that plan that that mort-
gage company should provide aii amount of new capital?

Mr. LEYBTJRN. I t proposed this way, as I recall it, that some of the
money that Mr. Ford would subordinate would be used for capital
for the mortgage company, as I recall it.

Mr. PECORA. Was that mortgage company able to obtain the re-
quired new capital?

Mr. LEYBURN. I don't think so.
The CHAIRMAN. That was about 6 million?
Mr. LEYBURN. Five million they talked of.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, under date of March 14, 1931, did you, in

your capacity as the chief national bank examiner for the Seventh
Federal Reserve District, including the area in which the banks of
this group were located, address a letter to the Comptroller of the
Currency calling attention to the condition of the American State
Bank of Detroit?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir; dated March 14th.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, March 14, 1931, wasn't it?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I have what purports to be a copy of that letter,

which I will read to you, and will you follow me?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (reading):

CHICAGO, March 14, 1931.
COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,

Washington, D.C.
DEAR SIR: The writer just returned from Detroit today in connection with the

difficulties of the American State Bank of that city, which has a string of banks
throughout Michigan.

In this chain are the First National Bank of Royal Oaky Mich., and the First
National Bank of St. Clair Shores, Mich., and neither one of them is in satisfac-
tory condition. Efforts will be made to recapitalize the First National Bank of
Royal Oak; the American State Bank holds 600 shares of this stock, but it will
probably be surrendered or we can pry it loose by an assessment.

The parent bank, the American State Bank, with deposits of over $40,000,000,
has been unsatisfactory for years. The situation became acute this week and
the People's Wayne County Bank of Detroit absorbed its liabilities and the other
banks in Detroit will protect. This avoided a failure.

They did not attempt to take over the deposits of the banks held by the hold-
ing company up-Statey except several close in, and four of them closed yesterday
morning.

On the same date, namely, March 14, 1931, did you address, in
your capacity as chief national bank examiner, another letter to the
Comptroller of the Currency enclosing a report of the examination of
the First National Bank & Trust Co. of Kalamazoo, which was made
as of February 19, 1931?

Mr. LEYBURN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Will you follow me while I read into the record that

letter from a copy which you have furnished to me? [Reading:]
CHICAGO, March 14, 1981.

COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIR: There is enclosed report of examination of the First National
Bank & Trust Co. of Kalamazoo, Mich., which was completed February 19.

This office quite agrees with the examiner that the large lines of credit permitted
upon paper-mill stock will cause serious trouble to the institution as the market
is very thin, being a local one. It is further noted that the officers do not keep
their collateral loans up to a conservative margin.
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In your letter to the bank please stress these points to them and also insist that
the estimated losses be charged off without delay, as the Guardian Detroit Group
is rather inclined to decide when losses should be taken out in order that they can
show better earnings. This policy is sure to make trouble at some future date.

Very truly yours,

Mr. LEYBURN. I wrote that letter.
Mr. PECORA. Up to the time that you wrote this letter to the Comp-

troller of the Currency on March 14, 1931 had you taken up with
officials of the Guardian Detroit Union Group their policy of reluc-
tance to charge off losses in order to enable them to pay dividends?

Mr. LEYBURN. Had it up with them a number of times in regard
to all their national banks.

Mr. PECORA. And did you ever succeed in getting them to abandon
that policy?

Mr. LEYBURN. I don Jt think I ever did. The only thing I did finally
get them to do was in June to stop dividends on certain of their banks,
but I always had trouble getting losses out of their banks.

Mr. PECORA. In March 1931 you said in your letter to the Comp-
troller of the Currency that "this policy is sure to make trouble at
some future date." Did that trouble finally arrive?

Mr. LEYBURN. I would say it did.
Mr. PECORA. And when?
Mr. LEYBURN. When the bank closed.
Mr. PECORA. That was in February of 1933?
Mr. LEYBURN. February of this past year.
Mr. PECORA. That is nearly 2 years later?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that trouble could have been averted

if a different policy had been pursued by the group?
Mr. LEYBURN. If they had taken a firm stand in the management

of their banks and taken the losses out, I think it probably could have
been.

Mr. PECORA. Did you thereafter write another letter in your
capacity as chief national-bank examiner to the Comptroller of the
Currency under date of May 21, 1931, with respect to that unit of
this group called the National Bank of Ionia?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you follow me while I read into the record that

letter from a copy thereof which I have [reading]:
CHICAGO, May 21, 1931.

COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIR: There is enclosed a report of examination of the National Bank of
Ionia, Ionia, Mich., which was completed May 12.

When the Guardian Detroit Union Group purchased this bank, which was
dominated by Governor Green, of Michigan, they were evidently actuated by
political motives. They are paying dearly for that idea at the present time and
the directors of this bank are taking the position that it is up to the Guardian
Group to correct their present situation. The directors and their interests have
not hesitated to use this bank to an unwarranted extent and it is believed that
Director Green is hopelessly involved.

Please instruct the bank to charge off these losses immediately and make your
letter as strong as possible. What the Guardian Detroit Union Group should
really do is recapitalize this institution.

I expect to hold a conference in Detroit with the Guardian Detroit Union Group
concerning several of their banks within the next 2 weeks and this case will be
reviewed with them.

Very truly yours, .
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What was your basis for saying in this letter to the Comptroller:
When the Guardian Detroit Union Group purchased this bank, which was

dominated by Governor Green of Michigan, they were evidently actuated by
political motives?

Mr. LEYBURN. He was the Governor of the State at that time or
shortly before; I don't recall exactly when he went out as Governor,
and of course the group wanted to get legislation passed fovorable to
them, so if they had the Governor on their side they certainly would
do pretty well.

Mr. PECORA. And was it your belief at that time that the group,,
in order to gain that good will, bought or took over the National
Bank of Ionia?

Mr. LEYBURN. My opinion is this, that that bank was in such
condition that it would have to be some motive to buy such a bank.
It was terrible.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, the acquisition of the bank would not
have been in pursuance of sound judgment under ordinary circum-
stances?

Mr. LEYBURN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. What were the fundamental weaknesses of the bank

at that time—I mean the Ionia Bank?
Mr. LEYBURN. The management was unsatisfactory to begin with,,

and the loans were in bad condition, and the bond account—it was
just a general, all around bad bank, and usually a bad bank has got
everything wrong with it.

Mr. PECORA. What was your basis for the statement in this letter
to the Comptroller on May 21, 1931, which reads as follows: "The
Directors"—meaning the directors of this National Bank of Ionia—
"and their interests have not hesitated to use this bank to an un-
warranted extent, and it is believed that Director Green is hopelessly
involved"?

Mr. LEYBURN. The directors and their corporations were borrow-
ing heavily from that bank as of that examination.

Mr. PECORA. Borrowing it to an unwarranted extent?
Mr. LEYBURN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And were their borrowings adequately secured?
Mr. LEYBURN. I don't think they were.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what was the extent of the aggregate

of those borrowings by officers and directors?
Mr. LEYBURN. I would have to see the report on that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU don't recall?
Mr. LEYBURN. NO, I don't.
Mr. PECORA. But you did know when you wrote this letter on

May 21, 1931?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it was on the basis of knowledge acquired by

you from the report of the examination of the bank completed as of
May 12, 1931, that you wrote to the Comptroller of the Currency on
May 21 of that year that "the directors and their interests have not
hesitated to use the bank to an unwarranted extent"?

Mr. LEYBURN. That was based on the examiner's report.
Mr. PECORA. And that "Director Green was hopelessly involved"?
Mr. LEYBURN. That is based on the examiner's report.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you recall any of the details of this hopeless
involvement of Director Green?

Mr. LEYBURN. He had a furniture company up there that was
borrowing from the bank that was one of his lines. I would have to
see the report to really get that.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, under date of June 17, 1931, did you, in your
capacity as the chief national bank examiner, address another letter
to the Comptroller of the Currency in which you referred generally to
the banking situation in the State of Michigan at that time and
•enumerated the situation with regard to different banks?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes; I wrote that on June 17, 1931.
Mr. PECORA. Will you follow me and see if I correctly read that

letter into the record from a copy thereof which I have before me
[reading]:

CHICAGO, June 17, 1921,
IMPORTANT

•COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIR: Regarding the banking situation in the State of Michigan, you are
advised as follows:

Pontiac, Mich.: The large State bank which closed here had $700,000 on de-
posit from small banks in the State and this will seriously affect those banks*
The run on the First National Bank has now subsided. The Bankers Group of
Detroit has a stockholding in this bank and as it is known as one of their group,
it is presumed they will stand by it.

Saginaw, Mich.: The Bank of Saginaw is in a very unsatisfactory condition;
it may suspend, which will cause additional trouble in that area.

Flint, Mich.: The Citizens State Bank is in bad condition and may close.
Birmingham, Mich.: The First State Savings Bank, with deposits of $2,600,000,

•closed which will affect the First National Bank.
Royal Oak, Mich.: The State Bank there has closed which affects the First

National Bank. We are attempting to reorganize the First National Bank at
this time.

Benton Harbor, Mich.: The situation there is very acute in regard to all of
the banks in the town, including the Farmers & Merchants National Bank and
the American National Bank.

St. Joseph, Mich.: The Commercial National Bank is in a precarious condi-
tion. This city adjoins Benton Harbor.

Buchanan, Mich.: Buchanan is situated 14 miles from South Bend, Ind.,
where there has been considerable trouble. The American Trust Co. has
-closed, which aggravates the situation at Buchanan considerably and they have
suffered withdrawals. Whether they can meet their future demands is prob-
lematical.

Detroit, Mich.: The Metropolitan Trust Co. of Detroit will undoubtedly close
today. It has over $700,000 from 44 small banks in Michigan which will seriously
•embarrass them.

It has just been reported that a large State bank has closed in Toledo, Ohio,
which is 57 miles from Detroit, which will cause additional agitation.

National Bank of Commerce, Detroit: Mr. B. K. Patterson of the Guardian
Detroit Union Group called on me today and he states that in view of the general
unrest their directors are firmly of the opinion that it would be most unwise to
make the charge offs as stated in my letter to you of June 13. It was agreed that
they would immediately charge off $500,000 of estimated losses and the balance
•of the losses by September 1, and at that time, unless the situation is very acute,
they will make a set-up along the lines stated in my letter of June 13.

National Bank of Ionia, Ionia, Mich.: This is one of the worst banks of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group and the situation in that county is most acute.
Mr. Patterson states they have collected $22,000 cash of the estimated losses
and that they will charge off $30,000 additional by June 30.

In view of the fact that we can expect a large number of closings in the State
of Michigan among the State banks, due to the fact that they have been allowed
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and encouraged to purchase real estate bonds as an offset for savings deposits,
it is expected that it will affect a number of our national banks from time to time.

In view of the information as set out above, it is recommended that the National
Bank of Commerce be permitted to dispose of the losses as outlined above as well
as the National Bank of Ionia, Ionia, Mich.

Very truly yours,

Mr. LEYBURN. I wrote the letter.
The CHAIRMAN. AS I understand, Mr. Leyburn, the National

Bank of Commerce was not insolvent when it was closed, and but
for the action of the Federal authorities they would have been able
to go on. What have you to say about that?

Mr. LEYBURN. I answered that question a while ago and I stated
that you cannot have an affiliated large bank right across the street
from it close and expect the other one to stay open. They could not
have met their demands in the ordinary course of business. They
would have had to close, whether they were solvent or not.

Senator COUZENS. Were they solvent when they did close? The
Chairman said the National Bank of Commerce now. I assume he
meant the Guardian National.

Mr. LEYBURN. The Guardian. After the banking holiday, or
during the banking holiday when the banks were closed up there,
we went through the assets up there, and of course at that time there
was no value to the Guardian Group stock. They held 149,000
shares of that alone. That was about a million and a half that would
be no good. Then they had a loss on their real estate and collateral
loans. No question but what the bank was insolvent after the
holiday. Whether it was insolvent before the holiday is a matter
of opinion. A lot of banks were insolvent before the holiday. The
question of insolvency in my opinion is, Can a bank meet its ordinary
demands in the ordinary course of business?

Mr. PECORA. What was the state of liquidity of the Guardian
National Bank of Commerce just prior to its closing, if you recall?

Mr. LEYBURN. In December it was around 40 percent. It probably
slumped off.

Mr. PECORA. December 1932?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes. It slumped off undoubtedly in January.
Mr. PECORA. In estimating that percentage of liquidity are you

including in its cash and in its governments that portion or amount
of Government bonds which which were pledged?

Mr. LEYBURN. NO; I would not figure it that way.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. LEYBURN. I say I would not class the ones that were pledged

as liquidity.
Mr. PECORA. In the statement that the liquidity of that bank was

about 40 percent, is that 40 percent exclusive of Government bonds
which were pledged?

Mr. LEYBURN. That would be my opinion, yes.
Senator COUZENS. But you don't know the facts at that time?
Mr. LEYBERN. NO; I didn't make the examination, so I would not

know. My examiner's statement was approximately 40 percent.
Senator COUZENS. When he made that statement did he include

the Liberty Bonds that were up to secure Government deposits?
Mr. LEYBURN. I would not know that, Senator. I don't think he

would, though.
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Mr. PECORA. Under date of October 17, 1931, did you address
another letter to the Comptroller of the Currency with respect to
the condition of the City N atonal Bank & Trust Co. of Niles, which
was one of the Guardian Detroit Union Group banks?

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you follow me while I read into the record what

purports to be a copy of that letter?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (reading):

CHICAGO, October 17, 1931.
COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,

Washington, D.C.
DEAR SIR: There is enclosed report of examination of the City National Bank

& Trust Co. of Niles, Mich., which was completed September 19.
The condition of this institution is not satisfactory and the bank should be

required to make good the impairments of capital like any other institution which
is not a group bank.

Subsequent to the examination Mr. B. K. Patterson of the Guardian Detroit
Union Group came to Chicago and he was asked what he intended to do in regard
to the Niles Bank. He advised that the impairment would be made good.

The group is most reluctant to place money in their institution when it comes
to a capital impairment, but in some of their banks it is not understood how they
expect to function without some new cash being placed in for capital purposes.

Very truly yours,

Mr. LEYBURN. I wrote that letter.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether the group made that impair-

ment of capital of the Niles Bank good at any time after you wrote
this letter?

Mr. LEYBURN. I don't believe they did. I would have to see that
report on that.

Mr. PECORA. Did you, under date of January 9, 1932, address
another letter to the Comptroller of the Currency, which reads as
follows [reading]:

CHICAGO, January 9, 1932.
COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,

Washington, D.C.
DEAR SIR: There is enclosed report of examination of the City National Bank

& Trust Co., of Battle Creek, Mich., which was completed December 5.
In conferring with Mr. B. K. Patterson, of the Guardian Detroit Union Group,

he advises that the group intends to purchase real-estate mortgages from this
institution in order to give them the proper liquidity. The bank is badly frozen
at the present time, and there is considerable work to be done in view of the
large amount of loans predicated on real estate.

The Guardian Group have placed one of their own men in the bank as execu-
tive vice president, and it is hoped that some results can be obtained in the right
direction.

Very truly yours,
ALFRED P. LEYBURN,

Chief National Bank Examiner, Seventh Federal Reserve District.

Mr. LEYBURN. I wrote that letter.
Mr. PECORA. Did you, under date of February 13, 1932, address

the following letter to the Comptroller of the Currency [reading]:
CHICAGO, February 13, 1932.

COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIR: It is believed we should call your attention to the letter dated
February 10, 1932, from the City National Bank of Battle Creek, Mich., relative
to our examination of November 20, 1931.

In checking through the estimated losses it is noted that a very appreciable
amount is not charged off and although they list a certain amount of assets pur-

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4636 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

chased by the Guardian Union Group not any of that paper, as a matter of fact,
applies to the dormant, frozen mortgages, which is the main problem of the bank;
-of the $102,747.20 worth of notes purchased, the $75,000 is a note of the Inter-
state Fuel & Light Co., an asset which was criticised only as slow and against
which there must necessarily be some very appreciable return.

On the O. C. DeVol loan of $35,718.05 a loss was estimated of $16,500 and
doubtful $4,000; the loss was not charged off, but an explanation was given that
security had been obtained in the interim. We should like to know the nature of
the security because of the weak condition of this loan to determine fully whether
that obtained was merely "collateral" or security within the meaning of the word.
The $11,000 estimated as loss on the B. J. Onen line was not charged off and a
notation is cited "we believe satisfactory arrangements can be made relative to
this line in the near future."

There were also several other items listed as loss that were not charged off.
This bank is in a highly deplorable condition and one needs merely to look at

its cash position and the serious ratios as evidenced by the face of the report to
prove that thesis, even without recourse to an analysis of the credit; that analysis
of credit fully substantiates the weak status evidenced by the face of the report.

We take exception to what has been and is the apparent policy of the Guardian
Group toward the examiner's reports in their weak banks when justifiable and
appreciable losses are estimated (for instance, Ionia, Grand Rapids, Niles, and
Battle Creek) and two of those instances, namely, Niles and Ionia, if they were
not members of the Group, would be banks that would necessarily close. There is
*an utter lack of desire to remove bad bank assets, even though losses were esti-
mated on a reasonable and conservative basis.

This instance of the City National Bank of Battle Creek clearly illustrates an
adherence of the Guardian Group toward examinations which is neither com-
mendable nor justifiable.

Very truly yours,
ALFRED P. LEYBURN,

Chief National Bank Examiner, Seventh Federal Reserve District.

Mr. LEYBURN. I wrote that.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not the Group changed the

policy that you complained of in this letter, after this letter was
written?

Mr. LEYBURN. They never changed the policy at any time.
Mr. PECORA. Under date of May 9, 1932, did you write another

letter to the Comptroller of the Currency reading as follows [reading]:
CHICAGO, May 9, 1932.

COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIR: A meeting was held with President Reynolds and Vice President
Clark, of the Union & Peoples National Bank of Jackson Mich., and Messrs.
B. K. Patterson and Robert Lord, of the Guardian Detroit Union Group in
Detroit.

They are very much disturbed about the condition of this bank and their
other institutions and said that Mott of General Motors and Edsel Ford have
loaned money to the group through the corporation to remove losses. While
the national banks in the group are in bad enough shape, it is a known fact that
the State members of the group are in a deplorable condition, particularly the
Union Guardian Trust Co. of Detroit. Most of the money obtained by a loan
through the affiliated company has removed losses in the State banks.

The management of the Jackson bank is very unsatisfactory. This institution
was a haven for speculators in prosperous times and it is not believed that the
present officers are willing or capable of coping with the situation.

Lord and Patterson are emphatic that if a charge off is made of $309,000 against
their capital structure the effect would be disastrous. In lieu thereof they agree
to cease dividends immediately, which, of course, should have been done long
ago, charge off $100,000 at this time, and care for the balance as earnings will
permit, and Mr. Patterson will spend several days a week in Jackson looking after
the affairs of this bank.

While the writer is most averse to any such arrangement and cannot see any
future in a so-called "moratorium on losses" in the Guardian Detroit Union
-Group, it is believed, in view of their promise to clean up their banks through
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the elimination of capital structure if the branch banking bill goes through,
that we are justified to grant them this leeway, inasmuch as the branch banking
bill is now before the House. This office does not desire to take the responsibility
of doing anything that would injure the banking situation in the State of Michi-
gan, which is in a precarious condition. As a matter of fact, it would take very
little to set off a conflagration. This might be brought about by the failure of
any one of the following three banks:

The Citizens Commercial & Savings Bank, Flint, Mich., with deposits of
$8,307,070;

The Bank of Saginaw, Saginaw, Mich., with deposits of $15,838,010; or
The Bank of Kalamazoo, Kalamazoo, Mich., with deposits of $8,870,970.
Without any question, the banks in the Guardian Detroit Union Group are

not in satisfactory condition and the allied strength is more of a myth than a
reality, in the writer's opinion.

If the branch banking bill doesn't go through, it is apparently their idea to
remove losses from earnings, but when you take into consideration the condition.
of their banks, this is manifestly impossible.

Very truly yours,
ALFRED P. LEYBURN,

Chief National Bank Examiner, Seventh Federal Reserve District.

Mr. LEYBURN. I wrote that.
Mr. PECORA. What were the conditions that prompted you to say

in this letter that I have just read, as follows [reading]:
Without any question, the banks in the Guardian Detroit Union Group are

not in satisfactory condition and the allied strength is more of a myth than a
reality, in the writer's opinion.

Mr. LEYBURN. In view of the heavy burden of the group company
I did not figure there was any strength to the group itself, and we
knew the condition of the banks.

Mr. PECORA. Did you, under date of June 13, 1932, address a
letter to Robert Lord, president of the Guardian Detroit Union Group,
reading as follows [reading]:

CHICAGO, June 18, 1932.
Mr. ROBERT LORD,

Guardian Detroit Union Group, Detroit, Mich.
DEAR SIR: Referring to my conversation with you in Detroit last Friday

concerning the Grand Rapids National Bank of Grand Rapids, Mich., after
considering this situation, there is nothing that I can add other than it is requested
that the losses be charged out.

This is in accordance with the letter of May 26 which was addressed to the
bank by the Comptroller of the Currency, a copy of which is encloses!.

Very truly yours,
ALFRED P. LEYBURN,

Chief National Bank Examiner, Seventh Federal Reserve District.

Mr. LEYBURN. I wrote that, and I enclosed a copy of the criticism
that the Comptroller's office had written to the Grand Rapids
National Bank.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what was done by Mr. Lord or any
other officer of the Guardian Detroit Union Group about the subject
matter of this letter of June 13, 1932?

Mr. LEYBURN. I would not know what action they took, but the
losses were not charged out. If they were, it would be a very small
amount.
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Mr. PECORA. Did you, under date of June 14, 1932, address a letter
to the Comptroller of the Currency reading as follows [reading!:

CHICAGO, June 14, 19SB.
COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY,

Washington, B.C.

GUARDIAN DETROIT UNION GROUP

DEAR SIR: In order to arrive at a true picture, it is necessary to consider all
the national banks in the group.

The classification shown in the report of examination of the Guardian National
Bank of Commerce, Detroit, Mich., as of May 16, 1932, is Slow $22,000,000,
Doubtful $11,982,000, and Loss $1,198,000.

A meeting was held with the governing board consisting of approximately
eleven leaders of industry and finance, including Edsel Ford and Mott, of General
Motors, in Detroit, and at that time the entire group was discussed with them
in order to arrive at some solution of the problem.

The Guardian group of banks was somewhat of a promotion scheme and in
order to show satisfactory earnings in the holding company dividends were
declared far beyond the point of conservatism and losses were not taken in the
banks. They have always been extremely reluctant to charge off losses and
have always desired that they be taken from earnings but the record of earnings
of these banks is most unsatisfactory and this plan would not permit the elimina-
tion of many losses.

The Guardian Detroit Co.'s condition is very unsatisfactory as they took over
the Keane Higbie Co. for liquidation, which was a brokerage concern, and at
the present time they are borrowing over $14,000,000. Mr. Edsel Ford per-
sonally guarantees $2,500,000; Colonel Mott $2,500,000, and Mr. Ford, in ad-
dition, has loaned the company about $5,000,000 in Liberty Bonds which are
used as collateral to the company's obligation in New York. Of course, it can
readily be seen that the fixed charges on these obligations are considerable and
they have attempted to pull themselves up by their boot straps by obtaining
sufficient dividends from the Group to pay these charges and also make pay-
ments on notes.

Obviously this is impossible and it was decided that the only national banks
in the Group justified in paying dividends are as follows:

Second National Bank & Trust Co., Saginaw, Mich., $100,000 per annum.
Capital National Bank, Lansing, Mich., $30,000 between now and the end

of the year.
While the Guardian National Bank of Commerce has considerable doubtful

paper that might be properly classified under existing conditions as a loss, in
view of the fact that this bank has been capably administered by Vice President
Covington, it was decided that the dividend would be cut to $100,000 per quarter
instead of $200,000 per quarter. It is believed that this is advisable in view of
the adverse comment that would be caused should the largest bank cease its
dividend entirely.

It is very apparent that Mr. Lord of the Guardian Group is not a banker and
that he never has been and never will be one. He is more of the " glad-hand"
promotion type and he always chooses the path of least resistance, which has
now created the present problem with the group. It is apparent that Kanzler,
who is Edsel Ford's brother-in-law, will step more energetically into the picture
and endeavor to correct the situation in the banks. They also have a good man
in Wilkins, who will look after some of the banks, throughout the State in which
the Guardian Group is interested.

The worst national banks in this group are:
City National Bank & Trust Co., Battle Creek, Mich.
Grand Rapids National Bank, Grand Rapids, Mich.
National Bank of Ionia, Ionia, Mich.
Union & Peoples National Bank, Jackson, Mich.
City National Bank & Trust Co., Niles, Mich.
First National Trust & Savings Bank, Port Huron, Mich.
It is understood that the State banks in the chain are even worse than the

National banks, and the Union Guardian Trust Co. of Detroit would be the
most unsatisfactory, in our opinion.

One of the weaknesses in connection with the group seems to be that no one
has any definite delegated authority to act. The group organization, because
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of its own financial weakness and management, is very much at the mercy of the
other banks—that is to say, the parent organization needs funds to pay the inter-
est on its borrowings through the company and to pay the various salaries in the
operating company. They therefore have been reluctant to put much pressure
on certain banks as they desire reimbursement from them in the form of dividends.

Another bad feature is the number of high-salaried officers in all the banks
who have substantial loans that are largely predicated on Guardian stock, which,
at the present writing, is selling at about 8, and it is expected that the divi-
dend will be cut off entirely July 1. This is done to a large extent so that the
officers can pay the interest on their loans, all of which, of course, is a drain
on the banks and does not forestall them from eventually taking a loss on the
obligations, since in a number of cases they will never be paid. In several
instances the bank would be better off to dismiss the officer and charge off the
loan.

While the picture as a whole is not one that is very bright, it is believed the
following steps in the right direction have been arrived at. Edsel Ford and
Kanzler will be more active in the management, and they will dictate the policies
to a greater extent than heretofore. In this connection, in view of the fact that
Edsel Ford's name has been prominently used in the Guardian Group, it is not
known how he could retire gracefully from the picture should be so desire at some
future date, and then, too, he has considerable invested. Mott, of General
Motors, who is the man that saved the situation at Flint several years ago, is a
high type of character and has never been known to run away from his obliga-
tions. With all the earnings being conserved and the question of dividends
being settled, it is hoped that we can accomplish something in this institution.

It would appear as if Mr. B. K. Patterson, chose to follow the dictates of Mr.
Lord and the wrong clique in the group, with the result that the fact that he
did not take a firm stand on matters to be corrected has mitigated considerably
against his favor; in addition, he became heavily involved through the purchase
of Guardian Detroit stock.

We are forced to the conclusion that group banking is fundamentally unsound
and dangerous and that it constitutes a menace to the general banking situation.
The company that is supposed to have strength, in the final analysis, is generally
loaded with stock of the banks and undesirable assets and is certainly used as a
medium to make the lopsided wheel revolve. It is also very difficult to inculcate
the views of the group's head office to the members throughout the State, and
the member banks too often take the stand that they only have a little stock
interest and that the responsibility for any losses should devolve upon the group
itself. Every effort is usually made to show high earnings at the expense of the
undesirable assets in the banks, and rather than take the losses in each bank,
they are more apt to let them pile up using the blind theory that the group is
strong and will stand by the banks.

Very truly yours,
ALFRED P. LEYBURN,

Chief National Bank Examiner, Seventh Federal Reserve District.

Mr. LEYBURN. I wrote that letter.
Mr. PECORA. It is dated June 14̂  1932.
Mr. LEYBURN. That was after that meeting that was held to

discuss the banks.
Senator COUZENS. Did you get any acknowledgment of any of

those letters by the Comptroller? Does the Comptroller acknowledge
these letters usually?

Mr. LEYBURN. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. That is not a practice of the Department?
Mr. LEYBURN. NO, sir; it is not a practice of the Department.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until 10:30

a.m. next Tuesday.
(Thereupon, at 4 o'clock p.m., a recess was taken until Tuesday,

January 9, 1934, at 10:30 o'clock a.m.)

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis




